

# Circulating osteoprotegerin

# as a biomarker in coronary heart disease

# and heart failure

Ragnhild Røysland, M.D.

Division of Medicine

Akershus University Hospital

and

Institute of Clinical Medicine

University of Oslo





### © Ragnhild Røysland, 2017

Series of dissertations submitted to the Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo

ISBN 978-82-8333-388-6

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without permission.

Cover: Hanne Baadsgaard Utigard. Print production: Reprosentralen, University of Oslo. "Out of clutter, find simplicity. From discord, find harmony. In the middle of difficulty lies opportunity."

Albert Einstein

# **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgements	6
Abbreviations	
Research support	10
List of papers	
1. Introduction	
2. Biomarker research and personalized medicine	
2.1 What is a biomarker?	13
2.2 General rationale for cardiac biomarker research	13
2.3 Characteristics of a clinically useful biomarker	14
2.4 Phases of biomarker research	15
3. Coronary heart disease and heart failure	
3.1 Atherosclerosis	16
3.2 Heart failure and ventricular dysfunction	17
3.2.1 Definition	
3.2.2 Terminology	
3.2.3 Aetiology and models of heart failure development	
3.3 Biomarkers of atherosclerosis and heart failure	20
4. Osteoprotegerin – an introduction	
4.1 Discovery of OPG	22
4.2 Synthesis, metabolism and degradation of OPG	24
4.3 Physiological role of OPG	26
4.3.1 Bone physiology	
4.3.2 Vascular physiology	
4.3.3 Immune physiology	
4.4 OPG and bone disease	
4.4 OPG and cancer	
4.5 OPG and vascular disease	29
4.5.1 OPG and risk factors of atherosclerosis	
4.5.2 OPG and mechanisms of atherosclerosis	
4.6 OPG and heart failure	32
4.6.1 OPG is increased in HF	
4.6.2 Mechanism of increased OPG in HF	
4.7 OPG, a cardiac biomarker?	
5. Aim	
6. Methods and material	
6.1 Participants – four different cohorts	
6.2 Study design	
6.3 Data collection	
6.3.1 Blood sampling procedures, storage and shipment	

6.3.2 Biochemical assays	38
6.3.3 Collection of clinical variables	40
6.4 Endpoint assessment:	40
6.4.1 Detection of cardiac ischemia	40
6.4.2 All-cause mortality, cardiovascular mortality and heart failure diagnosis	41
6.5 Statistical analysis	42
6.5.1 Examination of data	42
6.5.2 Examination of baseline variables	42
6.5.3 Examination of associations	43
6.5.4 Diagnostic assessment	43
6.5.5 Prognostic assessment and evaluation of clinical usefulness of a prognostic biomarker	43
6.6 Legal and ethical considerations	44
7 Results – summary of naners	46
Publication I – OPG concentrations in nations with suspected reversible myocardial	
ischemia	46
Publication II – OPG and cardiovascular mortality in patients with NSTE-ACS	47
Publication III – Prognostic value of OPG in chronic heart failure	48
Publication IV – Diagnostic and prognostic properties of OPG in patients with acute	
dyspnea	49
8 Discussion	50
8 1 Discussion of key results	50
8.1.1 Is circulating OPG a useful biomarker for risk stratification in acute coronary heart diseas	e?.50
8.1.2 Is circulating OPG a biomarker of cardiac ischemia?	
8.1.3 Is circulating OPG a useful biomarker for diagnosis or risk stratification in heart failure?	55
8.2 Methodological discussion	
8.2.1 Measurement of OPG	58
8.2.2 Diagnosis and outcome classification	61
8.2.3 Statistical analysis	62
8.2.4 Generalizability of results	63
7. Conclusions	66
8. Clinical implications and future research opportunities	67
9. References	68

### Acknowledgements

#### About my work

The work presented in this thesis was carried out at Akershus University Hospital from December 2008 – August 2016, and my first thanks goes to Akershus University Hospital and Helse Sør-Øst who provided and supported my PhD position. The four publications presented are the result of projects in which I have been responsible for different parts. My biggest thanks goes to all the patients who have given their consent to participate. The importance of their participation is unquestionable. I am also thankful for the opportunity to be involved in research on two large international cohorts, and have learnt a lot from this experience. To work on two local patient cohorts from Akershus have also been very rewarding. I am especially thankful for the chance to be involved in the ACE 2 project. The opportunity to participate from beginning till end, have given great insight and increased my appreciation of the effort needed to make large patient cohorts with biobanks. I am also thankful to all the clinicians and personnel at Akershus University Hospital who helped in the patient recruitment for the ACE 1 and ACE 2 cohorts. Finally, for all the four publications insightful feedback from co-authors from Boston, Italy, Denmark and Norway have been greatly appreciated.

#### About supervision

I have had the privilege to know Torbjørn Omland since medical school, and he was also my supervisor on the obligatory student project in those years. I have benefited greatly from his clear mind and ability to translate his ideas and knowledge into well-written manuscripts, from his expertise and experience in the field of cardiovascular biomarker research and from his leadership and building of the Cardiothoracic Research Group at Akershus University Hospital. Tor-Arne Hagve has been supportive as a co-author of shared articles and gave invaluable feedback during the writing proses of this thesis. The help and support from Helge Røsjø have also been highly appreciated. His energy and enthusiasm have spilled over to me and has been a driving force of the Cardiothoracic Research Group. Helge's support was especially of great value to me in the beginning of my PhD project, in the time when the hills of my PhD journey was steepest.

### About good help

There are many people who have helped and supported me throughout these years of research. I am grateful for the help of Gunnhild Kravdal who did the SPECT analysis for the ACE1 study and to Arne Didrik Høiseth for his contribution and support for the ACE 1 and ACE 2 cohorts. I am very thankful to Ståle Nygård who introduced me to the programming language R, and who was helpful with statistical issues along the way. I would also like to thank Annika Lorentzen, Vigdis Bakkelund and Marit Holmfjord Pedersen for recruiting patients, collecting blood samples and having control of the increasing biobank at Akershus University Hospital. A great thank you also goes to all my colleges in Journal club and members of the Cardiothoracic Research Group, for good discussions and feedback. I am especially thankful to Anke Neukamm for everyday support in the time we shared office and the friendship that developed thereafter.

### About life

The world looks different now than what it did when I started to work on my thesis in December 2008. In these years many important milestones in a human life have been reached. I met a wonderful man Ole Kristian Tørresen, who later became the father of my children. I got two lovely children, my daughter Kjersti and my son Nils Olav. But I have also lost two of the most important women in my life. My mother Randi H.B. Røysland died suddenly and unexpectedly two years ago in 2015, and my grandmother Margit Røysland, to whom I have been very close, died three moths ago in November 2016. These people, in addition to my father Olav Tov Røysland and the rest of my wonderful family deserve the greatest thanks. Without the support of my family, the backbone of my existence, the milestone of completing this thesis would never have been reached.

## Abbreviations

ACE1	Akershus Cardiac Examination study 1
ACE2	Akershus Cardiac Examination study 2
ACS	acute coronary syndrome
AUC	area under the curve
BNP	brain natriuretic peptide
CAC	coronary artery calcium
CAD	coronary artery disease
COPD	chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
CRP	C-reactive protein
ECG	electrocardiogram
ELISA	enzyme linked immunosorbent assay
ESC	European Society of Cardiology
GISSI	Gruppo Italiano per lo Studio della Sopravvivenza nell'Insufficienza Cardiaca
HF	heart failure
HFmrEF	Heart failure with mid-range ejection fraction
HFpEF	Heart failure with preserved ejection fraction
HFrEF	Heart failure with reduced ejection fraction
JPD	Juvenile Paget's disease
kDa	kilo Dalton
LVEF	Left ventricular ejection fraction
MeSH	Medical Subject Heading
MERLIN	Metabolic efficiency with ranolazine for less ischemia in non – st elecation
	acute coronary syndrome
miRNA	micro RNA
MMP	matrix metallo-proteinase
MPI	myocardial perfusion imaging
NRI	net reclassification index
NSTE-ACS	non st elevation acute coronary syndrome
NT-proBNP	N-terminal pro B-type natriuretic peptide
OCIF	osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor
OPG	osteoprotegerin
PCI	percutaneous coronary intervention

PET	positron emission tomography
PUFA	polyunsaturated fatty acids
PROCAM	Prospective Cardiovascular Münster
RCT	randomized controlled trail
RANK	receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B
RANKL	receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand
SCORE	systematic coronary risk evaluation
SDS	summed difference score
SPECT	single-photon emission computer tomography
SRS	summed rest score
SSS	summed stress score
STEMI	st elevation myocardial infarction
TIMI	Thrombolysis in myocardial infarction
TIMP	tissue inhibitor of matrix proteinases
TNFR	tumour necrosis factor receptor
TNFRS11B	tumour necrosis factor receptor superfamily member 11b
TR1	tropine reductase 1
TRAIL	tumour necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
TR-IFMA	time-resolved immunofluorometric assays
VSCM	vascular smooth muscle cells

### **Research support**

The ACE1 study (publication I) was funded by South-Eastern Regional Health Authority and Akershus University hospital and OPG was analysed free of charge by Biomedica. Cardiovascular Therapeutics funded the MERLIN-TIMI-36 trial (publication II). The GISSI-HF trial (publication III) was funded by Società Prodotti Antibiotici (SPA, Italy), Pfizer, Sigma Tau, and AstraZeneca. For publication II and III OPG was analysed by the laboratory of professor Allan Flyvbjerg, Århus, Denmark. The Norwegian Research Council and Akershus University hospital funded the ACE2 study (publication IV) and OPG was analysed by Biomedica free of charge. And finally, the South-Eastern Regional Health Authority provided funding for this phd-project.

### List of papers

### Publication I

Røysland, Ragnhild; Røsjø, Helge; Høiseth, Arne Didrik; Gullestad, Lars; Pirouz, Bader; Kravdal, Gunnhild; Omland, Torbjørn

# **Osteoprotegerin concentrations in patients with suspected reversible myocardial ischemia: Observations from the Akershus Cardiac Examination (ACE) 1 Study.** *Cytokine 2015; 73(1), 122- 127*

### Publication II

Røysland, Ragnhild; Bonaca, Marc P; Omland, Torbjørn; Sabatine, Marc; Murphy, Sabina A; Scirica, Benjamin M; Bjerre, Mette; Flyvbjerg, Allan; Braunwald, Eugene; Morrow, David A.

# Osteoprotegerin and cardiovascular mortality in patients with non-ST elevation acute coronary syndromes.

Heart 2012; 98(10), 786-791

### Publication III

Røysland, Ragnhild; Masson, S.; Omland, Torbjørn; Milani, Valentina; Bjerre, M; Flyvbjerg, Allan; Di Tano, G; Misuraca, G; Maggioni, Aldo P.; Tognoni, G; Tavazzi, L; Latini, R. **Prognostic value of osteoprotegerin in chronic heart failure: The GISSI-HF trial.** 

rognostie value of osteoprotegerin in enronie neart fanure. The

American Heart Journal 2010; 160(2), 286-293

### Publication IV

Røysland, Ragnhild; Pervez, Mohammed Osman; Pedersen, Marit Holmefjord; Brynildsen, Jon; Høiseth, Arne Didrik; Hagve, Tor-Arne; Røsjø, Helge; Omland, Torbjørn.

# Diagnostic and prognostic properties of osteoprotegerin in patients with acute dyspnea: observations from the Akershus Cardiac Examination (ACE) 2 Study

PloS One 2016; 11(7), e0160182

# **1. Introduction**

This thesis is based on four publications that evaluate associations between the circulating protein osteoprotegerin (OPG) and cardiovascular disease (coronary heart disease and heart failure). Coronary heart disease and heart failure (HF) are included in the broader group of cardiovascular diseases, which is defined by the WHO (1) as a group of disorders of the heart and blood vessels that include coronary heart disease, cerebrovascular disease, peripheral arterial disease, rheumatic heart disease, congenital heart disease and deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism. Cardiovascular disease is the leading cause of mortality worldwide. In 2012, 17.5 million people died from cardiovascular diseases, representing 31% of all global deaths. Of these deaths, 7.4 million were caused by coronary heart disease (1).

Due to increased knowledge of risk factors, better understanding of the pathobiology and improved prevention and treatment strategies for coronary heart disease and HF, age adjusted cardiovascular disease associated deaths have declined (2). Nevertheless, there has been an upward trend of hospitalization discharge rate for cardiovascular disease in Europe (3), and globally risk factors for atherosclerosis increase (4-7). Moreover with an aging population, the prevalence of HF has increased (8), and HF is the leading cause of hospitalization among adults above 65 years of age (9). Thus, providing good quality care for the people suffering from coronary heart disease and HF will be a challenge on our healthcare system in the years to come. Increasing our understanding of the process involved in atherosclerotic disease and in HF development, and developing and improving strategies and tools to identify and treat the right person at the right time, is important to meet those challenges.

# 2. Biomarker research and personalized medicine

### 2.1 What is a biomarker?

According to Vasan (10) the term biomarker (biological marker) was first introduced in 1989 as a Medical Subject Heading (MeSH) term: "measurable and quantifiable biological parameters (e.g. specific enzyme concentration, specific hormone concentration, specific gene phenotype distribution in a population, presence of biological substances) which serve as indices for health- and physiology-related assessments, such as disease risk, psychiatric disorders, environmental exposure and its effects, disease diagnosis, metabolic processes, substance abuse, pregnancy, cell line development, epidemiologic studies, etc.". In 2001, the formal definition of a biomarker was standardized by a National Institute of Health (NIH) working group, and was stated as follows: "a biomarker is a characteristic that is objectively measured and evaluated as an indicator of normal biological processes, pathogenic processes, or pharmacologic responses to a therapeutic intervention" (11). This definition includes a wide variety of measurable quantities, however in the context of this thesis, the word biomarker will refer to circulating substances measurable in bodily fluids, mainly in the blood.

### 2.2 General rationale for cardiac biomarker research

Cardiac biomarkers have helped refine our understanding of the pathobiological mechanisms of cardiovascular disease and improved patient care (12). For instance, measuring cardiac troponin is essential for diagnosing myocardial infarction (13) and knowing the levels of natriuretic peptides improves clinicians' ability to identify patients with HF (14). Our current knowledge of risk factors for cardiovascular disease helps us in detecting patients at high risk of developing coronary heart disease. However traditional risk factors do not fully explain the incidence of cardiovascular disease in the general population. Moreover global risk assessment scores like the Framingham Score (15), the PROCAM Score (16) and the European Society of Cardiology SCORE (17) report a c-index of 0.76-0.82, i.e. when randomly selecting two individuals from a population, these prediction models will correctly assign the highest risk to the right person 76-82% of the time. Hence, when using these risk tools, a considerable number of patients will still not be classified correctly. Moreover silently progressing cardiovascular disease will not be discovered before developing of overt disease. In patients with known coronary heart disease Khot et al. reported that 15-20% lack any of the

traditional risk factor (18). Myocardial infarction causes irreversible damage to the heart, and one way of decreasing morbidity, HF development and mortality due to this condition, is by preventing the first heart attack. In other words, if we improve our ability to predict cardiovascular disease or recognize subclinical changes that eventually lead to cardiovascular disease, we might postpone or avoid morbidity and mortality caused by this condition. Novel and emerging biomarkers are of considerable interest to improve risk estimation beyond traditional risk scores, to improve decision-making and guide therapy, and to increase our understanding of pathobiological mechanisms involved in cardiovascular disease.

### 2.3 Characteristics of a clinically useful biomarker

The dramatic increase in the number of research articles focusing on biomarkers of HF have been described as a tsunami (19). The large number of articles published and novel biomarkers introduced, have made this research field complex and unclear and have urged the

1) Can the clinician measure the biomarker?	<ul> <li>Accurate and reproducible analytical method(s)</li> <li>Pre-analytica issues (including stability) evaluated and managable</li> <li>Assay is accessible</li> <li>Available assays provide high trough-put and repid turn around</li> <li>Reasonable cost</li> </ul>
2) Does the biomarker add new information?	<ul> <li>Strong and consistant association between the biomarker and the outcome or disease of interest in multiple studies</li> <li>Information adds to or improves upon existing tests</li> <li>Decision-limits are validated in more than one study</li> <li>Evaluation includes data from community-based populations</li> </ul>
3) Will the biomarker help the clinician to manage the patient?	<ul> <li>Superior performance to existing diagnostic tests or</li> <li>Evidence that associated risk is modifiable with specific therapy, or</li> <li>Evidence that biomarker-guided triage or monitoring enhances care</li> <li>Consider each of multiple uses (SEE FIGURE)</li> </ul>

need for quality standards for the reporting of biomarker research, as well as strategies to evaluated the usefulness of novel biomarkers. In a review of biomarkers for cardiovascular disease, Vasan

Figure 1 Criteria for assessment of novel cardiovascular biomarkers for clinical use. Figure is adapted from Morrow et al. Circulation 2007.

described a set of general characteristics that are important for an ideal biomarker regardless of its intended use (10). The biomarker should be accurate, reproducibly obtained in a standardized fashion, acceptable to the patient, easy to interpret, have a high sensitivity and specificity for the outcome, in addition predictive value, likelihood ratio, low cost, explain a reasonable proportion of the outcome, consistently, and data to suggest that knowledge of the biomarker level changes management. Morrow and de Lemos emphasized in an editorial in 2007 (20) that for a biomarker to have potential as a clinical tool, three questions needs to be answered: (1) Can the clinician measure the biomarker? (2) Does the biomarker add new

information? (3) Will the biomarker help the clinician to manage the patient? (Figure 1, page 11)

### 2.4 Phases of biomarker research

How do we make the move from a promising novel biomarker to useful clinical tool? It has been estimated that more than 150,000 publications document thousands of claimed biomarkers, but fewer than 100 have been validated for routine clinical practice (21). In 2001 Pepe suggested a pipeline for biomarker research for the early detection of cancer with the final goal of developing biomarkers for cancer screening (22). Vasan adapted this for cardiovascular biomarker research, and introduced five phases of biomarker development, from discovery to delivery (Figure 2) (10). This is a good overview to keep in mind when reading articles about different biomarkers. And it shows the considerable research effort needed for a biomarker to reach clinical use. Most biomarker known at the present will probably not reach phase 5.

Phase 1 Preclinical, exploratory	Phase2 Clinical Characterization &Assay validation	Phase 3 Clinical association	Phase 4 Clinical association	Phase 5 Disease control	$\Big>$
<ul> <li>Objective: target, biomarker, identification, feasibility</li> <li>Site: Biomarker Development Lab</li> <li>Design: cross-sectional</li> <li>Sample size: small</li> <li>Validity: Content &amp; construct validity</li> <li>Result: assay precision, reliability, sensitivity</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Objective: Study assay in peoble with and without disease</li> <li>Site: Biomarker Validation Lav</li> <li>Design: crss-sectional</li> <li>Sample size: small</li> <li>Validity: Criterion validity</li> <li>Result: reference limits, intra-individual variation</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Retrospective or Repository studies</li> <li>Objective: case-control studies using repository specimens</li> <li>Site: Clinical Epidemiologic Centers</li> <li>Design: case-control</li> <li>Sample size: modest</li> <li>Validity: Predictive validity</li> <li>Result: Screening characteristics, true and false rates</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Prospective or Screening studies</li> <li>Objective: Longitudinal studeis to predict disease</li> <li>Site: Cohort Studies</li> <li>Design: cohort studies</li> <li>Sample size: medium</li> <li>Validity: Efficacy of strategy</li> <li>Result: ROC analysis</li> </ul>	• Objective: clinical use • Site: Community • Design: RCT • Sample size: large • Validity: Effectiveness • Result: No needed to screen/treat	

Figure 2 Phases of cardiovascular biomarker research. Figure is adapted from Vasan Circulation 2006.

# 3. Coronary heart disease and heart failure

### **3.1 Atherosclerosis**

Atherosclerosis is the principal cause of coronary heart disease, a main cause of HF, and a leading cause of cardiovascular disease. It occurs in the medium- and large-sized elastic and muscular arteries throughout the body, and is a slow, progressive process (Figure 3). Stiffening, narrowing and obstruction of the arteries can eventually lead to myocardial ischemia and infarction, causing coronary heart disease, stroke or peripheral vascular disease. Endothelial dysfunction is thought to be the initial step of the atherosclerotic process (23).





The endothelium is the single layer of cells lining the vessel wall. These cells represent a barrier between the blood and the different tissues in the body and play a key role for regulating vascular homeostasis (24). Endothelial dysfunction refers to abnormal behaviour of this barrier and is thought to arise as a consequence of different stressors. Disturbances in the

homeostasis of the endothelium leads to increased permeability and adhesiveness of inflammatory cells. In addition, the endothelium's anticoagulant ability is changed to a procoagulant state with the increased production of vasoactive molecules, cytokines, and growth factors. If the stress on the endothelium continues, inflammatory cells will accumulate in the intima layer of the vessel wall and smooth muscle cells will start to proliferate, signalling that the atherosclerotic processes have started (25).

For a long time atherosclerosis was mainly considered a fat/cholesterol deposit disease, but the understanding of atherosclerosis as a chronic inflammatory disease has received more support in the last decades (23). Classical risk factors for atherosclerosis include age, high blood pressure, smoking, high cholesterol and diabetes (26). These traditional risk factors, however, do not explain all the aspects of the development of atherosclerosis, and in 1999, Ross discussed inflammation as an important driver of the atherosclerotic process, especially for the 50% of patients with cardiovascular disease without hypercholesterolemia (23). Ross concluded that "if we can selectively modify the harmful components of inflammation in the arteries and leave the protective aspect intact" this might give new avenues of diagnosis and management of atherosclerotic disease (23).

### 3.2 Heart failure and ventricular dysfunction

### 3.2.1 Definition

HF is a complex clinical syndrome and there is continuing debate on how best to define HF (27). In the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment for acute and chronic HF from 2016, a clinical definition is used: "HF is a clinical syndrome characterized by typical symptoms (e.g. breathlessness, ankle swelling and fatigue) that may be accompanied by signs (e.g. elevated jugular venous pressure, pulmonary crackles and peripheral oedema) caused by a structural and/or functional cardiac abnormality, resulting in a reduced cardiac output and/ or elevated intracardiac pressures at rest or during stress." (28).

### 3.2.2 Terminology

There is no single diagnostic test for HF, but historically the main terminology used to describe HF is based on measures of the left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) (28). In the 2016 ESC guidelines HF is divided into three groups: HF with preserved (HFpEF), mid-range

(HFmrEF) and reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF) (28). The Table 1 sums up criteria HFrEF, HFmrEF and HFpEF, and is adapted from the 2016 ESC guidelines (28). It is important to differentiate patients according to LVEF because HFpEF have different aetiology and different response to therapy

than HFrEF (29). At the moment no specific treatment exists for HFpEF (29), and it is only in HFrEF that therapies have been shown to reduce both morbidity and mortality (28).

<b>Types of HF</b>		HFrEF	HFmrEF	HFpEF
	1	Symptoms±Signs	Symptoms±Signs	Symptoms±Signs
	2	LVEF < 40%	LVEF 40-29%	$LVEF \ge 50\%$
CRITERIA	3	-	<ol> <li>Elevated levels of natriuretic peptides*</li> <li>At least one additional criterion:         <ul> <li>a. relevant structural heart disease (left ventricular hypertrophy and/or left atrial enlargement)</li> <li>b. diastolic dysfunction</li> </ul> </li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Elevated levels of natriuretic peptides*</li> <li>At least one additional criterion:         <ul> <li>a. relevant structural hear disease (left ventricular hypertrophy and/or left atrial enlargement)</li> <li>b. diastolic dysfunction</li> </ul> </li> </ol>

### 3.2.3 Aetiology and models of heart failure development

In people >65 years of age presenting with dyspnoea during exercise in primary care, one in six will have unrecognized HF (30). In subjects aged 55 years, women have 28% and men 33% lifetime risk of developing HF (31). Hypertension, coronary heart disease, valvular disease and cardiomyopathy are the most common causes of HF, with hypertension and coronary heart disease being attributable to more than 70 % of cases (32). According to Braunwald, several perspectives or models can be used to describe how HF develops (33). A short summary of the different models is presented below.

Models of HF development:

- The **haemodynamic model** refers to the observations that in failing hearts an increase in haemodynamic load on the ventricle is followed by a reduction in the contractility of the cardiac muscle. This is opposite to what is found in normal functioning hearts. Ventricular remodelling is an important cause of the hemodynamic changes, and the lack of compensatory increased contractility in HF.
- The **extracellular matrix model** refers to changes in the architecture of the ventricles and how myocardial muscle cells might be replaced by scar tissue and stiff fibrous

tissue after damage caused by e.g. myocardial infarction. The imbalances of enzymes that break down e.g. matrix metallo-proteinase (MMP) and inhibits breakdown e.g. tissue inhibitor of matrix proteinases (TIMP) of extracellular matrix are important for remodelling of the ventricle after injury.

- The **cardiorenal model** refers to renal sodium and water retention that causes the classical symptoms of HF, namely oedema and dyspnoea. Treatment with diuretics and sodium restriction are crucial to the management of congestion in HF.
- The **neurohumoral model** refers to the vicious cycle caused by prolonged activation of the sympathetic nervous system and the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system. In acute HF these mechanisms maintain arterial pressure and cardiac function. In chronic HF however, these mechanisms cause maladaptive hypertrophic remodelling and apoptosis. The increased survival seen in HF patients treated with beta-blockers and angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors/angiotensin II type 1-receptor blockers and aldosterone receptor blockers, have underscored the importance of this model.
- Abnormal Ca<sup>2+</sup>-cycle model refers to dysfunction in mechanisms controlling Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx and release from the sarcoplasmic reticulum in the heart muscle cells. Pathology in this systems may both cause decreased contractile strength of the ventricle leading to systolic dysfunction, but may also influence the relaxation of the ventricle causing decreased filling of the ventricle and leading to diastolic dysfunction.
- The cell-death model refers to the observation that all types of HF are characterized by an increased rate of myocardial cell death. Many different stressors are thought to be responsible of increased apoptosis including up-regulation of neurohormonal systems, inflammation, oxidative stress, toxins and infiltrative processes. In addition, HF develops after myocardial necrosis caused by myocardial infarction, but severe incidents of myocardial ischemia and toxins like doxorubicin may also cause myocardial necrosis.
- The genetic model refers both to monogenic disorders causing cardiomyopathies that lead to HF, but also to the genetic variants for specific diseases that lead to HF e.g. coronary artery disease (CAD), hypertension, hyperlipidaemia and diabetes mellitus. A relatively young research field looks into the small (~22-nucleotide) RNAs, or micro RNAs (miRNAs) and their role in health and diseases leading to HF.

### 3.3 Biomarkers of atherosclerosis and heart failure

Blood borne substances present during different steps of inflammation can represent clinically useful biomarkers if they provide non-overlapping information regarding diagnosis, management or risk stratification. For instance, inflammatory substances can be used as diagnostic biomarkers reflecting different mechanisms and stages of the atherosclerotic process, namely (1) endothelial dysfunction, (2) the initiation of atherosclerosis, (3) stable CAD and progressing atherosclerosis, (4) unstable plaque and the acute event of myocardial infarction (5) cardiac ischemia and ischemia-reperfusion injury and (6) ischemic cardiomyopathy and HF development. According to Braunwald, biomarkers that are currently available reflect at least seven pathobiological processes operative in HF, namely myocardial stretch, myocyte injury, matrix remodelling, inflammation, renal dysfunction, neurohumoral activation and oxidative stress (33). At the moment only biomarkers of myocardial stretch/stress (BNPs), myocyte injury (cardiac troponins), renal dysfunction (creatinine, cystatine c) and generalized inflammation (CRP) are commonly measured in the clinical setting when evaluating patients with HF. Figure 4 shows presently used biomarkers, and biomarkers potentially useful in the future, that are in the pipeline of biomarker development in HF (34).



Figure 4. Biomarkers in chronic heart failure. From Ahmad et al. Nat Rev Cardiol 2012. Reprinted with permission from RightsLink.

### 4. Osteoprotegerin - an introduction

OPG is an extracellular protein that can be found and measured in almost all bodily fluids and in many human tissues. Giving a complete overview of the roles OPG plays in health and disease is beyond the scope of this thesis. In this chapter some important properties of OPG in relation to heart and cardiovascular disease will be discussed, and a main focus will be on OPG in the circulation.

### 4.1 Discovery of OPG

OPG is a glycoprotein of the tumour necrosis factor receptor (TNFR) superfamily and was first described in 1997. In contrast to most of the other TNFR super family members, OPG is not membrane bound, and is thought to exist only as a secreted molecule (Figure 5). OPG was discovered almost at the same time by different groups (35-38), but the discovery was first published by Simonet et al.(38). They demonstrated that OPG is an important protein in bone metabolism by showing that transgenic mice with an overproduction of OPG developed osteopetrosis, a condition with densification and hardening of the bone structure. In 1997, a functional effect of a TNFR member on bone, would not have been predicted, and the revelation of the OPG/RANKL/RANK-system is an example of a successful story based on "discovery driven" research (39). The uncovering of OPG was a result of the general research focus of the industry at that time, on developing new therapeutic agents from novel secreted proteins (40), based on knowledge from extensive sequencing of cDNA libraries.



Nature Reviews | Immunology

Figure 5. A diagrammatic representation of the ligands of the TNF superfamily and their receptors. From Aggarwal et al. Nat Rev Immunol 2003. Reprinted with permission from RightsLink.

The elucidation of the OPG/RANKL/RANK-signalling system has been described as an important milestone in the history of osteology (41), because it led to the finding of the long sought-after osteoclast differentiating factor (ODF, now called RANKL). In addition, it also led to the development of the recombinant RANKL-targeted antibody denosumab (40), a therapeutic agent, a bone resorption inhibitor, for treating lack of sex hormone induced osteoporosis. Nevertheless, research on this system soon uncovered that bone was not the only tissue affected by a

disturbance in OPG production. Already in the second article published by the same group, Simonet and colleges, demonstrated that mice in which the OPG gene expression was "knocked out", not only developed osteoporosis but also calcification of the large arteries (42). This finding was a trigger of the great effort of research during the last fifteen year of understanding the true relationship between the OPG/RANKL/RANKsystem and cardiovascular disease in human subjects.

Table 2 C	tolinos	growth fastars and harmona	a that can
Table 2. Cytokines, growth factors and normones that can			
regulate OPG expression.			
Cytokine/	OPG	Cell type/tissue	Referanse
growth	levels		
factor/			
hormone			
IL-1α	1	ECs	(44)
IL-1β	<b>↑</b> /↓	ECs, fibroblasts, SMCs, osteoblasts,	(53), (54), (55),
		DCs, bone marrow stromal cells	(56), (57), (45)
IL-6	<b>↑</b> /↓	Calvaria, bone marrow stromal cells	(54), (58)
IL-11	1/↓	Osteoblasts, calvaria, bone marrow	(59), (60), (54)
		stromal cells	
IL-17	↓	Bone marrow stromal cells	(54)
IL-18	î	Bone marrow stromal cells,	(61)
	-	osteoblasts	
TNFα	î	ECs, Smooth muscle cells,	(44), (56), (55),
	-	fibroblasts, DCs	(45), (57)
BMP-2	1∕↓	Smooth muscle cells, osteoblasts,	(53), (62)
BMP-4	1	Bone marrow stromal cells	(63)
BMP-7	↓	Smooth muscle cells	(62)
TGF-β	<b>↑</b> /↓	Bone marrow stromal cells,	(62), (64), (65)
		osteoblasts, Smooth muscle cells	
bFGF	<b>↑</b> /↓	Smooth muscle cells, osteoblasts	(66), (45)
PDGF	1	Smooth muscle cells	(45)
IGF-1	↓	Bone marrow stomal cells	(67)
Estrogen	<b>↑</b>	Smooth muscle cells	(68)
Estradiol	<b>↑</b>	Osteoblasts	(69)
Vitamin D3	Î	Osteoblasts	(53)
PTH	¥	Osteoblasts	(70), (71)
PTHrP	↓	Osteoblasts	(70)
PGE <sub>2</sub>	↓	Osteoblasts	(72)
Glucocortico	¥	Osteoblasts	(73), (74),
-steroides			
IL = interleukin; EC = endothelial cells; SMC = smooth muscle cells; DC = dendritic			
cells; TNF = tumor necrosis factor; BMP = bone morphogenic protein; TGF =			
transforming growth factor; bFGF = basic fibroblast growth factor; PDGF = platelet-			
derived growth	factor; IG	F = insulin-like growth factor; Parathyre	oid hormone =
PTH· Parathyro	oid hormon	e-related protein = PTHrP· PG = prosta	glandin

### 4.2 Synthesis, metabolism and degradation of OPG

OPG is an extracellular protein and the highest levels of OPG mRNA are found in the lung, heart, kidney and placenta, but there are also detectable levels in various hematopoietic and immune organs (38). In vascular tissue, gene expression of OPG is found in the heart as well as in arteries and veins (43). Both endothelial cells and vascular smooth muscle cells expresses OPG, (44-46) and strong immunostaining for OPG protein was seen in myocardial

tissue (47). Table 2 is adapted from tables presented by Reid et al. (48) and Venuraju et al. (49), and gives an overview of cytokines, growth factors and hormones that can regulate OPG expression. High amount of OPG protein is found in the vascular wall. Tissue extracts from human aorta have shown a concentration of OPG as high as that found in human bone extracts (50). When it comes to circulating levels of OPG, the concentration in blood is more than 100 times lower than in bone and arterial tissue (51). The main source of circulating OPG, however, is not known (52). Whether OPG has hormonal properties in the circulation and is absorbed by a target tissue, or whether circulating OPG "overspills" from tissues where OPG has paracrine functions is not clear.

In the skeletal and the immune system, OPG is mainly secreted by bone stromal cells, osteoblastic lineage cells and dendritic cells (75). OPG is a glycoprotein with 401 amino acids per monomer, giving a monomeric molecule weight of approximately 60 kDa (Figure 6). In vivo OPG is found both in the monomeric and the dimeric form. The dimeric form has been considered the most biologically active, and natural OPG exists predominantly as disulphide-linked dimers of approximately 120 kD (Figure 6). Little information is available regarding the mode of degradation, clearance and elimination of OPG from the circulation. OPG levels increase with decreasing glomerular filtration rate (76), and OPG cannot cross a haemodialysis membrane (77). As OPG is a relatively large protein of 60 kD (monomer), it is unlikely to be able to cross the kidney barrier in the physiological state. The OPG half-life and function in the circulation has not been well characterized (78), but Tomoyasu et al. found that the half-life of OPG in the circulation, both as a monomer and a homodimer, was 30 min or less.



Figure 6. OPG structure. Modified from figure presented by Perez de Ciriza et al. Int J Endocrinol 2015 and used under CC BY.

### 4.3 Physiological role of OPG

From early on, OPG was also known as osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor (OCIF) (37), tumour necrosis factor receptor superfamily member 11b (TNFRS11B) and tropine reductase 1(TR1) (36), but in 2000 a committee decided that OPG was the preferred name (79). OPG has been implicated in bone remodelling, immune functioning and vascular biology (43). OPG acts as a decoy receptor and blocks the binding of two known ligands to their receptors, namely receptor activator of nuclear factor-kappaB ligand (RANKL) and tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) (Figure 7). The physiologic role of OPG is not fully elucidated, but is closely connected to the physiological role of RANKL and TRAIL.



Figure 7. OPG, TRAIL and RANKL and their receptors. Modified from Bernardi et al. Biomed Res Int 2016 and used under CC BY.

### 4.3.1 Bone physiology

Osteoprotegerin means a "protector of bone", and the physiological role of OPG in bone metabolism have been most widely studied. The OPG/RANKL/RANK-system is important for coordinating the balance of bone "production" by osteoblasts and bone degradation by osteoclasts (Figure 8). When OPG inhibits the RANKL-RANK interaction, the consequence is (1) maturation of osteoclasts is slowed down, and (2) osteoclast bone degradation is slowed down due to a lack of direct stimulation. The RANKL/RANK binding is considered a final step in osteoclast differentiation and activation, giving OPG a crucial role in the regulation of this fine tuned orchestra of bone remodelling (80).



Figure 8. The OPG/RANKL/RANK-system and bone metabolism. Modified from Perez de Ciriza et al. Int J Endocrinol 2015 and used under CC BY.

### 4.3.2 Vascular physiology

Physiological effects of OPG on the vascular system are not well characterized. However, OPG and RANKL have been indicated to play a role in extra-skeletal calcium handling, and OPG has been suggested to possess protective properties against vascular calcification (81). In vascular tissue OPG is produced in endothelial and smooth muscle cells. Within the endothelial cells, OPG is synthesized and stored in secretory granules and is co-localized with von Willebrand factor (vWF) (46). In vitro, OPG can make complex with vWF and be secreted in response to TNF- $\alpha$  and interleukin-1 $\beta$  (IL-1 $\beta$ )(46). The OPG-vWF complex is present and can be measured in the human circulation, but the physiologic role of OPG in this setting is not known (46). Several studies have demonstrated that OPG can promote cell survival both for endothelial cells and vascular smooth muscle cells (82-84), and might thereby play a role in vascular homeostasis. The significance of OPG/TRAIL interaction on vasculature is even less understood than the OPG/RANKL/RANK-system. Endothelial cells and vascular smooth muscle cells (VSCM) both express TRAIL receptor 1 and 2. TRAIL activates vascular cell apoptosis, and OPG might influence cell survival and vascular remodelling by blocking the action of TRAIL (83, 84).

### 4.3.3 Immune physiology

OPG have also important functions in the immune system. OPG and RANKL have been found to be essential for dendritic cell functioning, lymph node organogenesis and

27

lymphocyte development (43). OPG deficient mice have altered B-cell maturation and lack the ability to develop an efficient antibody response (85). Mice lacking RANKL or RANK have defective T-cell and B-cell maturation, and lymph nodes do not develop (43). TRAIL is expressed on the surface of activated immune cells, such as natural killer (NK) cells, T-cells, macrophages and dendritic cells (86). It functions as an immune effector molecule, mediating antitumor cytotoxicity and immune surveillance (86). TRAIL can bind to four TRAIL receptors (Figure 6,

page 23). Two of the receptors are decoy receptors like OPG, but the two receptors (TRAIL receptor 1 and 2) contain a cytoplasmic death domain and binding of TRAIL to these receptors induce apoptosis in the cells (87).

### 4.4 OPG and bone disease

In 2002 Whyte et al. discovered that a homozygous deletion of the gene that encodes OPG causes hereditary hyperphosphatasia or Juvenile Paget's disease (JPD) (88), an extremely rare condition with approximately 60 reported cases worldwide (89). "OPG deficiency" due to a mutation in the OPG gene is not the only cause of JPD, but it is the most common cause (90). It is usually diagnosed in early childhood and causes bone deformity, fracture and bone pain, in addition to premature loss of teeth and deafness (88). In addition to inherited skeletal diseases, the

Table 3. OPG/ RANKL/ RANK –
mediated bone diseases
Metabloic bone diseases
Postmenopausal osteoporosis
Glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis
Hyperparathyroidism
Sporadic Pagets disease
Immune-Mediated Bone diseases
Rheymatoid arthritis
Peridontal infection
Malignant diseases
Myeloma Bone disease
Osteolytic bone metastases
Humoral hypercalcemia of malignancy
Inherited skeletal disease
Familial expansile osteolysis/
Familial Pagets Disease
Expansile Skeletal Hyperphosphatasia
Juvenile Pagets Disease

OPG/RANKL/RANK- system is involved in metabolic bone

diseases, immune-mediated bone diseases and malignant diseases affecting bone. A summary of different bone diseases mediated by the OPG/RANKL/RANK-system is presented in the Table 3 (previous page), which is adapted from a review by Hofbauer et al. (75).

### 4.4 OPG and cancer

In vitro studies have found that breast, prostate and colon carcinoma cell lines are able to produce sufficient amounts of OPG to protect them against TRAIL-induced apoptosis (91). In human studies, increased serum levels of OPG have been found in for instance colo-rectal, pancreatic, squamous cell head and neck cancer (92, 93). Moreover increased OPG levels were associated with the presence of bone metastasis in breast, lunge and prostate cancer (94).

In contrast, in advanced stages of myeloma cancer, patients had lower levels of serum OPG (95). Recently, in a population-based cohort from Tromsø in Norway, circulating OPG was associated with increased risk of incident gastrointestinal cancer, inversely associated with breast cancer, and predicted cancer-related mortality (96).

### 4.5 OPG and vascular disease

Circulating levels of OPG has from early on been associated with vascular disease in human studies. Tissue levels of OPG have been linked to inflammation and stability of atherosclerotic plaques, calcification of the atherosclerotic plaques, and calcification and bone formation in vasculature in general including cardiac valves (51). Early studies reported OPG to be present in atherosclerotic lesions (97, 98), and it was suggested that OPG gene expression might vary with plaque type and the stability of plaques (99). Although theoretically OPG may protect against vascular calcification and bone formation on the tissue level, most human studies have linked higher circulating OPG levels to increased disease activity and adverse prognosis in cardiovascular disease. In 2001, in a prospective study of elderly women, higher OPG levels were associated with the presence of diabetes and with the risk of cardiovascular mortality (100). In a population-based study, in 2004 Kiechl et al. studied OPG levels in 915 people from the Italian Bruneck study. OPG levels were associated with 10-year progression of carotid atherosclerosis, as well as incident cardiovascular disease and vascular mortality (101). Several studies have linked OPG levels to the extent of CAD in patients referred to angiography due to suspect CAD (102, 103). In 2010, Lieb et al. found OPG levels to be associated with cardiovascular mortality and cardiovascular risk factors like age, smoking, diabetes, systolic blood pressure and prevalent cardiovascular disease, in 3250 participants from the Framingham study (104).

### 4.5.1 OPG and risk factors of atherosclerosis

OPG levels are associated with risk factors of atherosclerosis like age, hypertension, fasting glucose levels and renal impairment in many studies (49, 51). Moreover OPG have been of particular interest in conditions associated with increased media calcification like diabetes mellitus and kidney failure (105), because mouse deficient of OPG developed media calcification (42). Media calcification increases also with aging (106). A close connection between aging and circulating OPG levels were established early (107). Yano et al. demonstrated that serum levels of OPG increase with age, and accelerate both in Japanese

men and women around the age of 50-60 years (107). Kudlack et al. in 2003 reported similar findings in 1134 Austrian men and woman free of chronic disease (108), except that OPG levels accelerated in women around age 60 and in men around age 70 years. Yano et al. suggest that a high serum OPG level in older age reflects a high bone turnover state associated with the loss of sex hormone function after menopause (107). Kudlack et al. however, did not find an association between OPG levels and markers of bone mass in the study of 1134 Austrians without chronic disease.

Patients with diabetes mellitus have higher risk of accelerated atherosclerosis. In 510 asymptomatic patients with type 2 diabetes OPG was associated with atherosclerotic plaque burden (109). Increased amount of OPG protein was found in the tunica media of diabetic patients compared to non-diabetic individuals (50), and circulating OPG levels are increased in diabetic patients in several cohorts (100, 103, 110). Moreover OPG levels correlated with HbA1C levels (110, 111) and was associated with the development and progression of diabetic complications (112). Several studies also relate OPG levels to prognosis in patients with diabetes. OPG is an independent predictor of cardiovascular complications (112) as well as an independent marker of mortality (113)

Many studies link the OPG/RANKL/RANK-system to the vascular calcification and bone disorders seen in patients with chronic renal disease (114). Kidney function deteriorates with age, and serum OPG levels have been found to increase along with the impairment of the glomeral filtration rate (76). In patients with kidney failure, circulating OPG levels are elevated (115, 116), but return to normal levels in patients undergoing renal transplantation (117). The mechanisms responsible for the increase in circulating OPG in uraemia are, however, unknown. Accumulation due to decreased renal clearance is unlikely. Recently, OPG levels were found to predict 5- and 10 year renal decline in elderly woman (118). Moreover OPG levels are associated with cardiovascular disease extent (119, 120), cardiovascular events and mortality (121-123) in patients with chronic and end-stage kidney disease.

### 4.5.2 OPG and mechanisms of atherosclerosis

Several mechanisms have been suggested as to how OPG might be involved in atherosclerosis through its action of blocking RANKL. Although circulating levels of RANKL was not related to cardiovascular disease risk in some observational studies in the general population (104, 124), the proinflammatory/ proangiogetic properties of RANKL, has made RANKL a suggested villain in atherogenesis. The Figure 9 is taken from a review by Kiechl et al. 2006 and shows how RANKL stimulates monocyte chemotaxis by activating endothelial cells, causes increased MMP release from vascular smooth muscle cells, stimulates dendritic cell survival and enhances T-cell maturation. OPG has been thought to exert protective mechanisms in acting as a decoy receptor for RANKL, thereby blocking the pro-inflammatory response stimulated by RANKL. However some studies also suggest that OPG might have direct unfavourable effects on e.g. vascular matrix remodelling by directly stimulating MMP (Figure 9), and by stimulating smooth muscle cell and endothelial cell apoptosis. This effect might be directly linked to OPG binding to TRAIL (51).



Figure 9. Putative mechanisms of OPG in atherosclerosis and vascular diseases: a schematic overview. From Kiechl et al. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther 2006. Reprinted with permission from RightLink.

### 4.6 OPG and heart failure

### 4.6.1 OPG is increased in HF

Inflammation is important in the progression of many forms of HF (125). OPG is a member of the TNF-receptor super family and circulating levels of another cytokines of this family, TNF alpha, are linked to matrix remodelling and HF development (126, 127). Experimental studies have found increased OPG expression in myocardial tissue of HF patients (47, 128). Several early studies have also suggested that plasma OPG levels are higher in patients with HF (47, 129, 130). Fore instance, in 2004, Ueland et al presented one of the first studies to specifically address the OPG/RANKL/RANK-system in a cohort of patients with myocardial infarction complicated with HF (129). OPG levels were higher and stayed higher in patients who developed HF in the acute phase of myocardial infarction, compared with age and gender matched controls. In addition, OPG levels decreased to a lower level within one month after the acute event, but stayed elevated at a stable higher level than in the healthy controls throughout the 2 years follow-up period (129). Another study reported higher OPG levels in patients with aortic stenosis referred for consideration of valve replacement. OPG levels were higher in patients with aortic stenosis and left ventricular pressure overload HF, than in patients with only aortic stenosis (130). In addition, OPG levels decrease after valve replacement in the HF patients, while pre- and postoperative OPG levels remain unchanged in patients with only aortic stenosis, suggesting that if the stimulus of HF is removed, circulating OPG decreases.

Another indication of OPG playing a role in HF comes from findings in general population study where plasma OPG levels are associated with indices of left ventricular function. In 2715 participants of the Dallas Heart Study, higher OPG levels were associated with higher end systolic volume and lower ejection fraction (131). In addition, OPG levels were associated with left ventricular mass in males but not in females (131). An association between circulating OPG and atherosclerosis as discussed previously, also imply that OPG levels might be higher in HF patients due to extensive coronary atherosclerosis. Many studies indicate that higher levels of plasma OPG are associated with the extent of CAD (102, 103, 132, 133), and atherosclerosis might be a main cause of the OPG increase seen in HF patients. However, higher cardiac tissue levels of OPG protein in HF patients with both ischemic dilated cardiomyopathy as well as in patients with idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy than in control subjects (47), suggest a more generalized link between OPG and matrix remodelling in HF.

### 4.6.2 Mechanism of increased OPG in HF

The studies mentioned above connect circulating OPG levels to possible pathophysiology in the myocardium. However, the biological mechanisms and the understanding of potential sources of and causes of higher circulating levels of OPG in HF cannot be determined in clinical studies. The number of experimental studies evaluating the possible underlying biological mechanism is sparse. In 2005, Ueland et al. studied OPG in experimental and human HF, and found OPG gene expression to be upregulated in HF tissue. Moreover circulating OPG levels correlated with functional, hemodynamic and neurohormonal parameters of disease severity (47). These findings suggest that circulating OPG levels might be produced in the heart, thereby directly linking circulating OPG levels to HF development. Liu et al. 2008 studied the effect of experimental autoimmune myocarditis on IL-17, a T-cell cytokine with proinflammatory properties, and on the OPG/RANKL/RANK system in cardiac fibroblasts. They suggested that the OPG/RANKL/RANK system might be linked to cardiac remodelling by induction of MMP-2 and MMP-9 activity (134, 135).

### 4.7 OPG, a cardiac biomarker?

In summary, in general population cohorts circulating OPG have been implicated as a marker or mediator of cardiovascular disease (100, 101, 104). Several studies suggest that plasma OPG levels increases with increasing burden of coronary artery calcification (119, 132, 136) and with increased severity of cardiovascular disease (101). Moreover, an association between higher circulating OPG levels and adverse prognosis in patients with acute myocardial infarction has been shown in medium-large sized studies (129, 137). The performance in larger, more contemporary studies and the incremental value of OPG to more established biomarkers, are less well studied. Moreover, whether the association between OPG and cardiovascular mortality can be ascribed to one or more of the main determinants of mortality after ACS e.g. electrical instability, left ventricular dysfunction or recurrent ischemia, is unclear.
OPG levels are increased in experimental and clinical HF (47) and in patients with acute myocardial infarction complicated with HF (129). In addition higher OPG levels are associated with left ventricular dysfunction in the general population (131). Moreover, higher levels of OPG during ACS are associated with mortality and hospitalization for HF (137). Our knowledge of the prognostic value of OPG in acute and chronic HF, however, is limited, and whether OPG is a useful biomarker for acute HF in patients with acute dyspnoea has not been evaluated previously.

# 5. Aim

The overall aim of this thesis was to evaluate the prognostic and diagnostic properties of circulating OPG in coronary heart disease and HF.

Specific aims of this thesis are:

- To evaluate whether plasma OPG is a biomarker of coronary ischemia.
- To assess the prognostic value of circulating OPG in patients with acute coronary heart disease.
- To evaluate the usefulness of OPG as a diagnostic and prognostic biomarker in HF.

# 6. Methods and material

This section will sum up important aspects of the participants, the study design, laboratory methods and statistical methods used in the four different publications. Detailed information on inclusion and exclusion criteria and variables used in the different studies are found in the separate articles.

# 6.1 Participants – four different cohorts

**Publication I:** OPG serum levels were measured in 200 patients with chest pain and suspected CAD referred for myocardial perfusion imaging (MPI) at Akershus University Hospital and included in the Akershus Cardiac Examination (ACE) 1 study. Inclusion was consecutive into three predefined risk strata. Patients were classified according to the probability of reversible myocardial ischemia (0-100%) by a cardiologist before testing. We included 50 patients with low pre-test probability (<33%), 100 patients with intermediate pre-test probability (33-67%), and 50 patients considered to be at high risk (>67% pre-test probability) of reversible myocardial ischemia. Two patients were excluded due to disseminated malignant disease diagnosed shortly after the time of inclusion; thus the final cohort comprised of 198 patients.

**Publication II:** Circulating OPG levels at enrolment were measured in all available EDTA plasma samples (n = 4463), in a biomarker sub-study of the MERLIN-TIMI 36 study. The MERLIN-TIMI 36 study was a Phase III, randomized controlled, multicentre study of 6560 patients with NSTE-ACS treated with ranolazine or placebo. Eligible patients had at least 10 min of ischaemic symptoms at rest and presented with one of the following: elevated biomarkers of myonecrosis, ST-segment depression  $\geq 0.1$  mV, a history of diabetes mellitus, or an intermediate to high ( $\geq 3$ ) TIMI risk score.

**Publication III:** Blood samples for OPG analysis were collected at randomization and after 3 months. In the biomarker sub-study a subset of 1229 patients recruited from 51 clinical centres were included. The original GISSI-HF trial was a randomized controlled, multicentre study lasting from 2002 till 2005. 6975 patients with clinical evidence of chronic and stable HF (NYHA II-IV), of any aetiology and level of left ventricular ejection fraction were

included. Patients were randomized to n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) (1 g/d), and if eligible, to rosuvastatin (10 mg/d) vs. matching placebos, added to conventional treatment in a nested design.

**Publication IV:** 308 patients with acute dyspnoea as the main cause for admittance to Akershus university hospital were included in the Akershus Cardiac Examination (ACE) 2 study. Inclusion was consecutive and eligible patients for the study were older than 18 year. The physician examining the patient in the Emergency Department considered whether dyspnoea was the primary cause of hospitalization. The time from hospital admission to study inclusion was less than 24 h. Exclusion criteria included dementia or other cause precluding informed patient consent, disseminated malignant disease, a history of acute myocardial infarction, coronary intervention, or major surgery within the last 2 weeks, or inadequate blood sampling.

# 6.2 Study design

Three studies evaluate prognostic properties of measuring OPG at baseline: publication II, III and IV. Two of the studies are prospective observational biomarker sub-studies of large multicentre randomized controlled trails (RCT). In all studies bio-banking was pre-specified. The statistical analysis plans was made after conduction of the main studies, but blinded to biomarker results. More complete descriptions and details of study design and rationale of the original RCT can be found elsewhere (GISSI-HF (138), MERLIN-TIMI36 (139)). Publication IV based on the ACE2-cohort, is a single centre observational study on patients admitted to Akershus university hospital due to acute dyspnoea.

Two studies evaluate OPG levels in relation to pathophysiological properties and diagnosis: publications I and IV. In publication IV, the part of the study evaluating the diagnostic usefulness of OPG in the emergency department, has a cross-sectional design. Publication I is based on the ACE1 cohort, a single centre study with a cross-sectional design.

### 6.3 Data collection

#### 6.3.1 Blood sampling procedures, storage and shipment

In the two multicentre studies, publication II and III, collection of blood was performed at the different participating clinical centres. In publication III, venous blood samples were drawn into EDTA tubes after overnight fasting, at randomization and after 3 months of follow-up. This was the only study included in this thesis in which fasting blood samples were collected. In all the four studies baseline blood samples were drawn by venepuncture of an antecubital vein after the patient had been in a supine position for at least 15 minutes. In publications II and III, plasma aliquots were shipped on dry ice to a central laboratory. Samples were stored at -70°C until analysis. In publication I, the baseline sample collection was done in the morning, non-fasting. An intravenous line was inserted in an antecubital vein and blood samples were obtained before (baseline), immediately after and 1.5 and 4.5 hours after stress testing. In publication IV, blood samples were obtained as soon as possible, and not longer than 24 hours after admission to hospital. A second set of blood samples was acquired from patients staying in hospital for 24-48 hours, drawn approximately 24 h after the first set of samples. In a subset of patients staying longer than 48 h a third set of blood samples were drawn on the day of discharge. In publication I and publication IV, blood samples were put on ice and processed within 60 minutes after collection, and stored locally at Akershus University Hospital at -80°C until analysis.

In publication II and III, EDTA plasma samples were shipped to the University of Aarhus, Denmark, where samples were analysed for OPG by personnel blinded to clinical data and not involved in data analysis. In publication I and IV, serum samples were shipped on dry ice to Biomedica's laboratory in Slovakia for analysis, and was analysed by personnel blinded to clinical data including outcomes. The samples had undergone a maximum of two thaw–freeze cycle before analysis.

#### 6.3.2 Biochemical assays

As discussed in the introduction, OPG exists in the circulation as a monomer, a homodimer and bound to its ligands (RANKL and TRAIL). In addition OPG has a heparin-binding domain and might therefore be linked to other circulating substances like von Willebrand factor and proteoglycans (140). Yano et al. (107) presented one of the first assays to systematically detect OPG serum levels by an ELISA system. They found two different monoclonal antibodies for OPG, one for recognizing the monomeric form and one for recognition of the homodimeric form. They discovered that the monomeric form of OPG was the most abundant in the circulation (107). The assay used in the study by Yano was also used by Jono et al. 2002 (102), one of the first studies to evaluate OPG and the relationship to cardiovascular disease.



Figure 10. Different OPG ELISA kit standards. Modified from Perez de Ciriza et al. Int J Endocrinol 2015 and used under CC BY.

Presently, there are many different commercially available assays measuring OPG in serum or plasma, provided by e.g Immundiagnostik (141), Biomedica (108), DuoSet by R&D systems (101), BioVender (142). The different manufacturers use different ELISA standards and different molecular weights resulting in differences in OPG concentration presented in different studies (Figure 9). According to Venuraju et al. 2010 (49) the most recent studies use the ELISA technique to detect total serum levels of OPG. However, information about whether or not the different assays actually measures total OPG (free OPG, monomeric and dimeric form as well as OPG bound to its ligands) has been hard to find by examining assay information provided by the manufacturers. In 2006, Clancy et al. compared results from Biovender, Biomedica and DuoSet in a cohort of patients with abdominal aortic aneurisms (143) and suggested that the variation between measured levels of OPG with these assays largely were due to differences in the standards used in the ELISAs (143).

Antibodies for measuring OPG in publication II and III was purchased from R&D systems ((DY085E), manufactured from Abingdon, United Kingdom), who also provides the DuoSet assay kit (DY805 in the DuoSet). However, the method was an in-house time-resolved immunofluorometric assay modified from a previously described enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (110, 111). Details about measurement procedure are presented in the different articles and elsewhere. In publications I and IV, OPG was analysed using the

Biomedica assay kit and the analysis were done at a Biomedica laboratory in accordance with the assay procedure provided by Biomedica. The Biomedica assay is a sandwich ELISA and the monoclonal antibodies against OPG are commercially available (BI-20403, manufactured by Biomedica, Vienna, Austria). The assay measures both free OPG and complexed OPG-RANKL, and the assay detect both the monomeric and the dimeric form of OPG. (The conversion factor provided by Biomedica, 1pg/ml =0.05 pmol/l (Molecular weight: 19.9 kDa).)

## 6.3.3 Collection of clinical variables

Procedures for collection of variables like blood pressure, height, weight, risk factors like smoking, and the presence of comorbidity are presented in the different publications and will not be repeated here.

For the bicycle stress testing symptoms, heart rate, blood pressure, and a 12-lead ECG were recorded before the test, midway through each stage, and during recovery. The criterion for an adequate stress test was >85% of the expected maximal heart rate [220 – age (years)]. Stress testing was terminated if there was physical exhaustion, severe chest pain or other symptoms of ACS, >2 mm horizontal or down-sloping ST-segment depression,  $\geq$ 20 mmHg fall in systolic blood pressure or sustained ventricular arrhythmias. Results of the exercise stress test were determined by a cardiologist and categorized as positive, intermediate or negative based on symptoms and ECG alterations.

## 6.4 Endpoint assessment:

## 6.4.1 Detection of cardiac ischemia

Stress ECG is a non-invasive method to assess exercise induced myocardial ischemia, and is widely used in the assessment of patients with chest pain and suspected significant CAD. Stress testing has limitation both in sensitivity and specificity of CAD, and in a meta-analysis of 24 047 patients the pooled sensitivity and specificity for detection of CAD was 68% and 77% respectively (144). To improve detection of CAD, myocardial perfusion imaging (MPI) is performed.

In clinical studies MPI is often used as a reference standard for non-invasive assessment of myocardial ischemia, and changes causing abnormalities on MPI are thought to be visible earlier in the ischemic cascade than ECG changes and before angina occurs (145). There exist several different radioactive substances that are used as tracers and administered intravenously, and the radioactive signal detected by specialized cameras such as single-photon emission computer tomography (SPECT) and positron emission tomography (PET) is used to detect the gamma photons. To evaluate whether stress causes cardiac ischemia due to obstructive CAD, a stress rest protocol can be used. Stress can either be induced by physical exercise or pharmacologically induced with vasodilators or inotropic/chronotropic drugs.

In publication I, a stress-rest protocol with maximal bicycle exercise was used for MPI. The radionuclide tracer, 99m Tc (technetium-99m)-tetrofosmin was administered at peak exercise, and images were taken 45 minutes after administration. 3-4 hours later, the same tracer was administered at rest and pictures were taken 45 min later with SPECT using a two-headed gamma camera (DST-XL; GE Healthcare Technologies). A 17- segment myocardial model was used for semi-quantative analysis rating each segment with a visual perfusion rating ranging from 0-4 (146). Summed stress score (SSS), summed rest score (SRS) and summed difference score (SDS) were calculated, and patients with SRS score  $\geq$ 4 were considered to have significant fixed perfusion defect on MPI. In publication I, a specialist in nuclear medicine blinded to biomarker data did the visual perfusion rating. The cut-of for a positive MPI test was defined as SDS score  $\geq$ 3. Automatically determined semi-quantitative analysis of myocardial perfusion using the commercially available software QPS (Quantitative Perfusion Spect) was used as a supplement. Left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) was calculated with the Quantitative Gated Spect software.

*6.4.2 All-cause mortality, cardiovascular mortality and heart failure diagnosis* In the studies evaluating prognosis the endpoint was either all cause mortality (publication III and IV) or cardiovascular mortality (publication II). An endpoint committee determined whether patients died of cardiovascular causes. In publication IV, two independent physicians determined the acute HF diagnosis retrospectively. The physicians had access to medical information, including follow-up data (median follow-up 464 days before the process was completed in December 2012). The diagnosis was based on criteria from the 2012 ESC guidelines for diagnosing acute HF (147). Disagreement regarding the diagnosis was determined by consensus.

# 6.5 Statistical analysis

All statistical analysis was performed according to a pre-planned analysis plans. According to the general policy of the TIMI and GISSI study groups, in publication II and III, statistical analysis was performed by biostatisticians in Boston and Italy who were associated with the TIMI and GISSI study groups according to prospective analysis plans developed by the investigators. In publication I and IV, statistical analysis was performed at Akershus University Hospital by the author of this thesis. Details about the different statistical software used, are provided in the different publications.

## 6.5.1 Examination of data

Continuous variables were evaluated for normality by plotting the distribution, plotting q-q plots, and performing Shapiro-Wilk or Kolmogorov–Smirnov test for normal distribution. OPG was not considered normally distributed in any of the studies and was log transformed or parametric statistical analysis was used.

In general, in all the four studies, patients in whom data were missing were excluded from the relevant analysis. We did not apply methods for imputation of missing data. If missing values was considered a problem for the interpretation of results, it was reported in the different studies.

## 6.5.2 Examination of baseline variables

In all the articles a baseline table of the data was presented. In publication II variables were presented according to OPG tertile III vs. I and II combined, and all tertiles for publication III. In publication I, variables were presented according to results on myocardial perfusion imaging, and in publication IV according to the presence or absence of acute HF. In publications I, II and IV, baseline variables were compared using  $\chi^2$  test for categorical variables, Student's t test for normally distributed variables, and Mann–Whitney U test for non-normally distributed variables. In publication III, the  $\chi^2$  test for categorical variables and analysis of variance, or Kruskal-Wallis test for non-normally distributed continuous variables.

#### 6.5.3 Examination of associations

Examination of variables associated with circulating OPG levels were done with regression analysis. In publication II and III multivariable logistic regression analysis was performed, to identify independent predictors of higher OPG levels at baseline. In publication II, OPG was dichotomized at the third tertile and in publication III at the median. In publications I and IV, multivariate linear regression was used to identify variables independently associated with baseline log-transformed OPG concentrations. In publication I, backward selection with Akaike's information criterion as selection rule was used to identify the best model.

#### 6.5.4 Diagnostic assessment

In publication I, we addressed the diagnostic merit of OPG to detect patients with reversible ischemia. OPG concentrations were measured at 4 different time point and non-parametric methods for assessing repeated measurements were used, due to non-normal distribution of OPG levels. Since results were negative by crude analysis, we did not perform multivariable analysis or evaluate other measures of clinical usefulness. In publication IV, OPG as a diagnostic biomarker was evaluated by logistic regression analysis and calculation of the area under the curve (AUC) after adding OPG to a logistic regression model that already included ED physician prediction and NT-proBNP. In addition, the AUC's of univariable logistic regression models for predicting acute HF that included OPG and NT-proBNP and ED physician separately were presented.

# *6.5.5 Prognostic assessment and evaluation of clinical usefulness of a prognostic biomarker*

To address the association between OPG levels and different outcomes, Cox proportional hazards models were used for survival analysis in publication II, III and IV. Multivariable Cox models were generated to determine independent predictors of the different pre-planned endpoints. In patients with acute coronary syndrome, variables from the TIMI-risk score were included as covariates in the multivariable models. In chronic HF or in patients admitted to hospital with acute dyspnoea, there was no established risk score that would fit the purpose. The strategy of choosing covariates for the models in those two cohorts were based on knowledge of covariates associated with mortality in general, and by examining the data. In

43

publication IV, OPG was only evaluated as a continuous log transformed variable. In publication II and III OPG was evaluated both as a continuous variable and as a categorical variable by dividing into OPG tertiles. When evaluating the combined endpoint in publication III, the assumption of proportionality was not met for the combined endpoint (mortality or hospitalization for cardiovascular causes) when baseline OPG was a continuous variable. This problem was addressed by evaluating this endpoint considering OPG only as a categorical variable for this endpoint.

Rothman and Greenland describes Bradford Hill's first criterion and states: "a strong relationship is neither necessary nor sufficient for causality in the same way as weakness is neither necessary nor sufficient for the absence of relationship" (148). However, as pointed out by Hlatky et. al (149) for a biomarker to be considered an important prediction tool it needs to provide information above and beyond established risk markers. And this is regardless of whether or not a causal link is established. In other words, when a biomarker is an independent predictor in multivariable models, this criterion is necessary but not sufficient to call a biomarker a novel risk marker for an endpoint (150). Additional statistical measures have been suggested to evaluate incremental value of biomarkers, including measures of discrimination, calibration and reclassification (149).

Clinical usefulness can mean many things, but here it will be used as a statistical model's ability to improve the classification of patients compared to a default statistical model, by adding information about the biomarker to the model. In publication III categorical net reclassification index (NRI) was evaluated by adding OPG to the different survival models. Tertiles of risk were used as categories for NRI analysis. In publication II, continuous NRI was reported for the endpoints where OPG was an independent predictor in the multivariable Cox analysis. In publication IV, AUC or NRI was not evaluated because OPG was not an independent predictor in the multivariable Cox analysis.

## 6.6 Legal and ethical considerations

All the sub-studies included in this thesis, as well as the original clinical trails GISSI-HF (151) and MERLIN-TIMI36 and the ACE1 and ACE2 studies have been conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (152). The Regional Ethics Committee approved

the studies conducted in Norway. Patients provided written informed consent prior to study commencement.

# 7. Results – summary of papers

# Publication I – OPG concentrations in patients with suspected reversible myocardial ischemia

In 198 patients with suspected obstructive CAD, OPG levels were measured before, immediately after, 1.5 h and 4.5 h after exercise stress testing with MPI. OPG levels were not different in the patients with or without significant reversible ischemia on MPI. However OPG levels were higher in the 198 patients than in 8 healthy control subjects. Both in the patients and the controls OPG level increased to a maximum level at peak stress and returned to normal within 1.5 h. Change in OPG levels during exercise was not related to results on MPI. Evaluating variables associated with change in OPG levels observed, we found an inverse association with diastolic blood pressure and having a history of hypertension. To conclude, OPG levels increase acutely and transiently during stress testing, but are not associated with coronary ischemia.

**Figure:** Median OPG level at the different time points stratified by MPI results (A), and history of coronary artery disease (B).



\*p-value<0.05 for the comparison OPG levels the different groups.

Figure is reprinted with permission from RightsLink.

#### Publication II – OPG and cardiovascular mortality in patients with NSTE-ACS

In 4463 patients with non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndrome, circulating venous OPG levels were measured within 24 hours of hospital admittance. Higher OPG levels were associated higher age, diabetes and decreased kidney function. In addition patients with increased OPG were more likely to have multivessel disease and reduced LVEF. During a median follow-up time of 341 days, 208 patients died of cardiovascular causes and 177 patients were hospitalized due to HF. Both after 30 days and 1 year, OPG was associated with cardiovascular mortality and hospitalization for HF after adjusting for the TIMI risk score covariates, and other established biomarkers of cardiovascular disease. In conclusion, OPG is independently associated with 30 day and 1-year risk of cardiovascular mortality and HF development after NSTE-ACS. No independent relationship between OPG

levels and the risk of recurrent ischemia or myocardial infarction was observed, suggesting that myocardial dysfunction may be a more important stimulus for OPG production than ischemia in ACS.

**Figure:** Kaplan-Meier curves of cardiovascular mortality by tertiles of osteoprotegerin (OPG) in patients with NSTE-ACS.



Figure is reprinted under CC BY.

#### Publication III – Prognostic value of OPG in chronic heart failure

In 1229 patients with chronic stable HF of any aetiology, circulating venous OPG levels were measured at baseline and after 3 months. Variables associated with higher OPG levels included higher age, reduced kidney function, diabetes and higher BNP levels. During a median of 3.9 years, 332 patients died and 791 patients died or were hospitalized for cardiovascular causes. OPG measured on inclusion predicted mortality independently of important clinical variables; however, by reclassification analyses OPG did not provide additional information to BNP and CRP. OPG was also associated with risk of incident AF, but this association was attenuated when adjusting for clinical variables. OPG levels did not change during 3 months of statin treatment, and there were no interaction between OPG levels and rosuvastatin or n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid treatment. In the patients in whom OPG did change, this change was not associated with future risk of mortality.

To conclude, circulating OPG is associated with mortality independently of conventional cardiovascular risk factors, but does not provide additional information to BNP and CRP by net reclassification analysis.

Figure: Kaplan-Meier curves for mortality by baseline tertiles of OPG.



Log-rank test: chi-square = 62.1, P < 0.0001.

Figure is reprinted with permission from RightsLink.

# Publication IV – Diagnostic and prognostic properties of OPG in patients with acute dyspnea

In 308 patients with acute dyspnoea, 139 were classified as having acute HF. Serum OPG levels were measured within 24 hours of admission and in a subgroup with 48 hours and at the day of discharge. Higher OPG levels were associated with higher age, NT-proBNP and CRP, whereas a history of COPD was associated with lower OPG levels. During a median follow-up time of 817 days, 112 patients died. OPG were associated with mortality in unadjusted Cox regression analysis, but in a multivariable analysis that included clinical variables and biomarkers, OPG provided no incremental prognostic information. In crude analysis, OPG were associated with mortality in patients with dyspnoea due to acute HF but not in those with dyspnoea due to acute exacerbation of COPD.

To conclude, OPG levels are higher in patients admitted with acute HF than in those hospitalized with dyspnoea from other causes, but OPG does not provide information beyond ED physician assessment for the diagnosis of acute HF or beyond clinical risk variables and established cardiac biomarkers concerning prognosis.

**Figure:** Kaplan Meier curves according to OPG tertile in patients with A) acute dyspnoea (n=308) B) acute HF (n=139) and C) acute exacerbation of COPD (n=83).



The P values are for the log-rank-test.

# 8. Discussion

## 8.1 Discussion of key results

The main findings of this thesis are that OPG provides prognostic information independently of conventional risk markers in patients with acute coronary heart disease. Our findings do not support the theory that coronary ischemia is the underlying pathobiological mechanism contributing to the prognostic value of OPG in ACS because OPG levels were not associated with risk of recurrent ischemia or myocardial infarction. In addition, we did not find evidence for reversible coronary ischemia causing increased plasma OPG levels in patients with suspected CAD examined with MPI. After ACS however, OPG levels predicted HF development. We also found an association between OPG levels and prognosis in acute and chronic HF. Accordingly, our findings support the theory that OPG plays a role in the development of HF. However, our findings do not support OPG as a useful clinical tool for diagnostic and prognostic assessment in HF patients, because it did not provide incremental information to clinically available cardiac biomarkers.

# *8.1.1 Is circulating OPG a useful biomarker for risk stratification in acute coronary heart disease?*

Among the three publications evaluating OPG as a prognostic biomarker presented in this thesis, OPG performed most strongly in patients with NSTE-ACS (publication II) because here it provided information beyond established risk scores, as well as beyond cardiac biomarkers. We found that higher OPG was an independent predictor of all-cause and cardiovascular mortality after 3 months and 1-year follow-up. In addition there was a strong association with new or worsening HF in the entire cohort. The findings in publication II confirms and extend information from prior studies and is by far based on the largest cohort that have investigated OPG level and prognosis in the setting of ACS. In addition our findings add to the previous findings by Omland et al. from 2008 (137), because the patients are more extensively characterised, the study includes more end-points and the cohort is receiving contemporary treatment. Another difference is that we assessed prognosis after 30 days and one year follow-up, while Omland et al. studied long term prognosis with minimum follow-up time of 69 months (137). Compared to the study by Ueland et al. 2004 (129), blood samples were collected in the acute state (within 24 hours after symptom-onset) while Ueland et al.

measure OPG three days after myocardial infarction in patients with post infarction HF only (129).

In the setting of acute coronary heart disease, circulating OPG has been proposed as a marker of the stability of atherosclerotic plaques and a biomarker to represent the inflammatory state triggering rupture of a vulnerable coronary plaque. We found in publication II that patients with elevated OPG were more likely to have multivessel (>2) coronay artery disease and disease involving the left anterior descending artery, and LVEF under 50%. Several other studies that have also evaluated anatomical properties of OPG in ACS, report an association between higher OPG levels and worse cardiac function after ACS (133, 153-161).

For OPG to be an important prognostic biomarker in the setting of ACS there must be a strong and consistent association between the biomarker and adverse outcome. Since publication II was published in 2012 other researchers have also evaluated the prognostic value of OPG in ACS (158, 160, 162-166). Many of the studies are done on patients with STEMI receiving primary PCI, and half of the studies are small to moderate in size including approximately 100-500 patients. There is a consistent association between high OPG levels and poor prognosis in crude analysis. Jansson et al. 2012 found that OPG was an independent predictor of all-cause and cardiovascular mortality as well as HF development, but not myocardial infarction after a median follow-up time of 90 months (164). Pedersen et al. 2014 (160), did not find that OPG provided prognostic information beyond final infarction size and salvage index, as evaluated by single-photon emission CT. Hyseni et al 2012 found no relationship between morality and OPG levels in STEMI patients when adjusting for age, sex, CRP and diabetes (163), but in that study they used an insensitive assay for measuring OPG and levels were detectable only in a minority of the patients.

In ACS, existing risk prediction tools include the TIMI-risk score (Table 4) and GRACE risk score (Table 4). In publication II, OPG provided independent information to the TIMI-risk score, while Jansson et al. found that OPG provided additional information to the GRACE score covariates for predicting cardiovascular and all-cause mortality in Cox analysis (164). Pedersen et al. adjusted for many important covariates in the multivariate Cox analysis, and OPG provided independent information to those covariates, but the study did not test the

51

biomarker to a previously validated risk score (165). Using reclassification analysis, in publication II, we found that OPG in the third quartile improved the discriminative ability of a

model including the TIMI-risk score (BMI, BNP and CRP was also included in the model) by significantly improving the NRI. However adding OPG to the model as a continuous variable did not improve NRI. In the study by Jansson et al. the discriminative value of measuring OPG in ACS was evaluated with C-statistics (164). Measuring OPG and the inflammation marker chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 16 (CXCL 16) together made a small but significant improvement in the C-statistics to the GRACE score (164).

Table 4. Risk prediction models in ACS	
TIMI	Age ≥65
	CAD risk factors > 3
	Known CAD
	ASA use in past 7 days
	Severe angina
	ECG ST segment changes
	Positive/elevated cardiac marker
GRACE	Age
	Heart rate
	Systolic blood pressure
	Creatinine
	Cardiac arrest at admission
	ST segment deviation in ECG
	Elevated/abnormal cardiac enzymes
	Signs/symptoms of HF

In publication II there was a weak but statistically significant positive association between baseline OPG level and time from symptom onset of chest pain. Although interesting, this finding does not support a large dynamic in OPG levels in the pre-hospital phase of NSTE-ACS. Omland et al. 2008 did not find a time-dependent differenced in OPG levels in the first 24 hours after symptom onset in patients with ACS. As an example of a OPG profile during the hospital phase of ACS, Figure 11 is from a recent small study on 42 patients with STEMI treated with primary PCI, presented by Lindberg et al. 2014 (161). As shown in Figure 11, OPG behaves differently during the first 3 days of ACS than the more established cardiovascular biomarkers troponin I and CRP. Consistent with that finding, Gogo et al. 2006 found that OPG levels decreased significantly post-PCI in the patients in the highest tertile of OPG levels, and thereby behaved differently than the other inflammatory markers tested (IL-6, hsCRP and sCD40L) (167). This finding is interesting because it suggests that (1) OPG reflects different pathobiological mechanisms than other inflammatory markers in the setting of ACS and (2) PCI significantly reduces circulating OPG levels. The results of the study by Gogo et al. and Lindberg et al. should be interpreted cautiously, because the blood sampled before PCI were collected from the femoral artery and post PCI blood samples were venous (161, 167). Helske et al. reported significantly higher levels of OPG in arterial blood samples from the aortic root than in blood samples from a peripheral vein (130), and this difference might be the cause of the apparent fall in OPG levels post-PCI. Lindberg et al did not evaluate



Figure 11. Changes i biomarker levels in the acute phase of STEMI. Figure from Lindberg et al. Can J Cardiol 2014. Reprinted with permission from RightsLink.

whether the decrease in OPG level translated into decreased risk of morbidity and mortality after STEMI (161).

To conclude, OPG is a prognostic biomarker in patients with acute coronary heart disease that provides information beyond the TIMI-risk score and the GRACE risk score in two cohorts. This is in accordance with the results of several studies evaluating prognosis that consistently have reported an association between higher OPG and adverse prognosis in ACS. We also found that higher OPG levels were associated with more extensive atherosclerosis and worse cardiac function. There are no studies evaluating whether any intervention can modify the risk associated with having high OPG levels during the course of ACS, and the pathobiological mechanisms linking OPG to prognosis in ACS is still unclear. Hence, the answer to the question "Is circulating OPG a useful biomarker for risk stratification in acute coronary heart disease?" is presently no. More studies are warranted to understand the involvement of OPG in the pathophysiology of ACS, to further investigate if specific therapies might modify the risk associated with higher OPG levels, and to elucidate if OPG related pathways can be targets for future therapeutic or other interventions.

## 8.1.2 Is circulating OPG a biomarker of cardiac ischemia?

Biomarkers of cardiac ischemia to early rule out myocardial infarction would be desirable in the setting of ACS (168). OPG is considered to be an inflammatory marker, and some have suggested OPG to be a marker of plaque stability. Few have evaluated OPG as a marker of

myocardial ischemia. In publication II, we found that OPG levels did not predict recurrent ischemic events or recurrent myocardial infarction in the follow-up period after NSTE-ACS. In addition, OPG levels were not associated with findings of myocardial ischemia on the seven days Holter recording. Hence, our findings in patients with NSTE-ACS do not support OPG as a marker of cardiac ischemia. In publication I, we evaluated OPG levels and the relationship to reversible ischemia on MPI in patients with suspected CAD. OPG levels were higher in patients with known CAD, but we found that OPG levels at baseline, or that changes in OPG levels during bicycle stress testing did not associate with MPI results.

A potential transient change in OPG levels during exercise stress testing has not been evaluated previously, and only a few other studies have evaluated OPG in relation to cardiac ischemia measured with MPI (169-174) Avignon et al, Sultan et al. and Guzel et al. evaluated the relationship between OPG and silent myocardial ischemia, defined as significant ischemia on stress ECG or positive MPI. Poulsen et al. evaluated the relationship between OPG levels and ischemia on MPI, and the presence of cardiac ischemia was defined by the summed stress score (SSS). SSS is a score that includes both chronic and reversible ischemia combined. In the ACE1 study a positive stress test was based on the presence of reversible changes, the summed difference score (SDS) (SDS = SSS – summed rest score (SRS)). Results from publication I, can therefore not be directly compared with the other studies, because we only evaluated reversible ischemia on MPI. Still, our findings in publication I are in agreement with the findings by Poulsen et al.(172) who reported no relationship between OPG at baseline and myocardial ischemia in patients with diabetes mellitus type 2. In contrast, Avingnon et al.(170), Sultan et al. (171) and Guzel et al. (174) found that baseline OPG levels were significantly higher in diabetic patients with silent myocardial ischemia than those without. All the above-mentioned investigators evaluated patients without known CAD but with diabetes mellitus. In the ACE 1 cohort 39% had previous CAD and only 13% had diabetes mellitus. Hence, differences in patient characteristics, including distribution of risk factors also associated with higher OPG levels like age, duration of diabetes and kidney function, and the extent of generalized atherosclerotic disease might influence results and be the cause of the discrepant findings.

Publication I was designed as a "proof of concept" study to investigate whether reversible cardiac ischemia as assessed by MPI is associated with measurable changes in blood-borne biomarkers. We did not exclude patients with potentially confounding conditions like

osteoporosis, autoimmune disease or treatment with medications like glucocorticoids and statins. The influence of these conditions and medications may have diluted and obscured a possible association between reversible ischemia and OPG levels at baseline. A brief period of reversible ischemia is not a very strong stimulus, but has been shown to be associated with a rise in high sensitivity troponin I (175). Natriuretic peptides change dynamically in healthy as well as in patients with reversible ischemia during exercise stress testing (176-178). Limited power is a concern for the conclusion of the study in publication I. Only 19 patients had a positive MPI test. Nevertheless, in the same cohort we found higher baseline levels of troponin I (179), troponin T (180) and natriuretic peptides (181) in the patients with positive MPI. This is consistent with findings in other studies (176, 177, 182), lending support to the validity of the results of our studies from this cohort. Moreover it suggests that those biomarkers are more closely related to chronic ischemia than OPG and potentially more useful as biomarkers when evaluating risk of significant ischemic heart disease in the setting of exercise stress testing.

To conclude, based on our findings the answer to the question "Is circulation OPG a biomarker of myocardial ischemia?" is no. In the setting of acute exercise stress testing of patients with suspected CAD, we found no evidence to suggest that OPG is a biomarker for identification of patients with reversible cardiac ischemia. In addition, in patients with NSTE-ACS, OPG levels were not associated with reversible ischemia in the days after ACS and did not predict reversible ischemia or myocardial infarction after 30 days an one year of follow-up.

# 8.1.3 Is circulating OPG a useful biomarker for diagnosis or risk stratification in heart failure?

The OPG/RANKL/RANK system was suggested to be involved in left ventricular remodelling by Ueland et al. 2005, and OPG has been implicated as a potential biomarker in HF for more than ten years (47). In 2008 Omland et al. found that plasma OPG predicted hospitalization for HF after ACS (137), and this finding was confirmed in publication II. Publication III, however, was the first study that reported a relationship between circulating OPG levels and all-cause mortality in chronic HF. Moreover, in publication IV acute HF was evaluated in an unselected patient group with acute dyspnoea. The diagnostic and prognostic value of measuring OPG in acute dyspnoea has not been evaluated previously.

In chronic HF, we reported a univariable association between higher circulating OPG levels and all-cause mortality (publication III). In addition, OPG provided prognostic information independently of clinical variables including age, diabetes, kidney function and LVEF. However, when evaluating the discriminative value with net reclassification index (NRI), OPG did not add information on risk prediction to a clinical model including BNP and hsCRP. In 2011, the prognostic value of OPG was evaluated in a sub-study of the CORONA cohort (183), a similar cohort to the GISSI-HF cohort (publication III) in that it was originally an RCT for testing the statin rosuvastatin in patients with chronic HF. Neither in publication III, nor in the CORONA study did OPG provide additional information regarding all-cause mortality to biomarkers of inflammation or natriuretic peptides (hsCRP and BNP in publication III, NT-proBNP in the CORONA-study). In the CORONA study, however, OPG independently predicted hospitalization for HF and the combined endpoint all-cause mortality and hospitalization for HF. No adjustment for chronological age, a well-known confounder, was performed, making it harder to interpret the results. OPG needs to provide information beyond chronological age to be clinically useful as a biomarker, because knowledge about age is "simple, inexpensive, and readily available" (149). Consistent with the findings of the CORONA study, OPG was strongly associated with age in all the cohorts evaluated in this thesis, and the finding that OPG and chronological age provide overlapping information regarding prognosis is consistent with our findings.

In the CORONA study the marker of generalized inflammation hsCRP has previously been found to decrease with statin treatment, and patients with higher baseline levels benefited more from the treatment (184). A few studies have evaluated the effect of statin treatment on OPG levels but findings are not consistent, and the studies are small to medium sized. Before publication III was published, no study had evaluated the effect of n-3 PUFA or statin treatment on OPG levels in patients with chronic HF. Accordingly, OPG level increased in patients with diabetes after lovastatin (185) or pravastatin treatment (186), while OPG levels decreased after treatment with simvastatin (187). In patients with carotid stenosis OPG levels decreased in a dose dependent manner with atorvastatin treatment (188). In publication III we found no significant over-all change in OPG levels after 3 months treatment with PUFA or with rosuvastatin (10 mg daily). The latter is consistent with the findings of the CORONA study (183). In addition, in patients with a relative change in OPG concentration over 3 months, this change was not associated to subsequent mortality. In the CORONA study, an

interaction between decreased OPG (lower tertile) and a favourable outcome of statin treatment on all-cause mortality was observed (183). In contrast to OPG, the inflammation marker pentraxin 3 (PTX3) increased and hsCRP decreased in patients treated with rosuvastatin vs. placebo in a combined cohort of patients from the GISSI-HF and the CORONA cohort (189). This suggests that OPG, hsCRP and PTX3, all markers of inflammation, provide different information in the setting of chronic HF.

In patients with acute dyspnoea, as well as in patients with acute HF, OPG was associated with all-cause mortality in crude analysis (publication IV). In the subgroup of patients admitted to hospital with exacerbation of COPD, however, no association with mortality was observed. Moreover, in multivariable analysis, OPG did not add incremental information to the established biomarkers NT-proBNP, cTnT and CRP in the complete acute dyspnoea cohort. Two other studies have evaluated the prognostic value of measuring OPG in the acute setting of HF (190, 191). In publication IV, as well as in the two other studies (190, 191) there is a consistent association between higher OPG levels and adverse prognosis in acute HF in crude analysis. Aramburu-Bodas et al. evaluated patients with HFpEF only, and in multivariable Cox analysis the association with all-cause mortality was still significant when adjusting for NT-proBNP (190). However, OPG did not improve the model for predicting 1year mortality when calculating continuous NRI (190). In publication VI, we did not evaluate discriminative value of OPG as a prognostic biomarker because it did not provide independent information in Cox regression. Moreover, in publication IV we included patients with both reduced and preserved LVEF, and did not evaluate the prognostic value of OPG in the subgroup of patients with HFpEF separately. Frioes et al. evaluated the prognostic value of measuring OPG at discharge after hospitalization for acute HF (191), and found that OPG levels provided independent information to a model that included BNP and CRP for predicting the combined end-point all-cause death or hospital readmission resulting from HF within 6 months after discharge. Although we did not find that OPG changed significantly during hospital stay in the 81 patients in whom such measures were available (publication IV), we cannot rule out that OPG measured in the acute phase of HF is different from the levels measured at discharge after acute HF. Timing of measurement might be of importance for the prognostic value of measuring OPG in acute HF.

For circulating OPG to be of value as a diagnostic test it needs to perform better than existing diagnostic testes for the diagnosis of HF. Several studies have found that OPG levels are

57

higher in patients with HF, than in patients without HF or healthy controls (47, 129, 130). However, in patients with acute HF, diagnostic performance of OPG has not been evaluated previously. In publication IV, we found that that NT-proBNP (AUC: 0.860) had a similar ability to predict acute HF as the ED physician. In contrast, the value of OPG (AUC: 0.691) to predict acute HF was of similar strength as patient age. Adding OPG levels to the ED physician prediction and NT-proBNP (AUC: 0.887 [95% CI 0.851-0.924]) did not improve prediction of acute HF.

To conclude, based on our findings the answer to the question "Is circulating OPG a useful biomarker for diagnosis or risk stratification in HF?" is presently no. Our findings support that having higher levels of OPG in acute and chronic HF are associated with adverse prognosis. However, OPG did not provide independent information on risk of all-cause mortality to established biomarkers in neither acute nor chronic HF. Larger studies are warranted to evaluate OPGs predictive ability in the setting of acute HF, especially in patients with HFpEF. We found no evidence indicating OPG as a clinical useful diagnostic biomarker in acute HF. Moreover, we found no indication that statin or n-3 PUFA treatment modified the risk associated with higher OPG levels in chronic HF patients. Overall, our findings favour the theory that OPG might be involved in processes that lead to HF development and progression. However, at the moment only very few studies have evaluated OPG in the acute and chronic setting of HF and our findings must be confirmed by other studies.

## 8.2 Methodological discussion

#### 8.2.1 Measurement of OPG

Random error refers to the variability and the imprecision between the recorded value and the true value of a measurement. In a recent study (192), pre-analytical and analytical factors influencing OPG measurement were considered (They used the Biovender assay (DY804) purchased from R&D systems). The most important factors discussed were (1) that OPG levels was higher in plasma than in serum; (2) no differences in OPG levels were observed due to different centrifugation force (g forces) (3) no difference when time between extraction and separation was 15, 30 and 60 min has been reported previously, but significant differences at longer times (2 and 6 h) was found (4) no differences in OPG levels when samples were stored during 6, 24 or 48 h at 4 °C. However a significant increase in OPG

values was observed in samples stored at room temperature during 48 h. (5) OPG increased after four freeze-thaw cycles (6) increasing concentrations of haemoglobin decreased OPG levels showing that haemolysis negatively interferes with the assay (7) higher levels of triglycerides above 6.33 mmol/L increased measured OPG levels (192). In all the studies (publication I-IV), bio-banking was predefined, ascertaining a focus on pre-analytical considerations when collecting, storing and analysing blood-samples. In other words, all blood samples should in principle have been handled the same way. In all the individual studies all samples were measured from the same type of specimen, either EDTA plasma or serum. None of the studies included blood samples that had been exposed to more than two freeze-thaw cycles. In publication I, II and IV, patients were non-fasting and high triglyceride level might potentially influence the OPG levels in some of the patients. However, from an overall perspective we believe that the risk is minor, that bias was introduced due to pre-analytic and analytic variation for the OPG measurement.

In publication I-IV there are potentially imprecision in the measurements of OPG. Regarding the analytical precision of the OPG, analyses done in publication II and III, the intra- and inter-assay variations (%) were below 5% and 9%, respectively, at concentration of 1000 ng/l. The limit of detection of the assay was 15 ng/L. In publication II, the range (min-max) of measured OPG was 164-9220 ng/l and in publication III the rage (min-max) was 252-6848 ng/L. Hence, all patients in publication II and III had OPG levels far above the detection limit. OPG analysis was performed by a Biomedica laboratory in Slovakia for publications I and IV. The Biomedica assay has even lower levels of intra and inter-assay variation,  $\leq 3\%$ , and  $\leq 5\%$ respectively, and the limit of detection for the assay is 0.07 pmol/L. They also report a standard range for OPG levels between 0-20 pmol/L. In publication I, the range (min-max) of OPG was 1.4-11.4 pmol/L (one measure had to be reanalysed due to technical difficulties). In other words, all measurements were included in the standard range of the assay. In publication IV the range (min-max) was 4.6-29.0 pmol/L (except for the 4 patients excluded from the analysis where OPG levels were reported to be > 30,000 pmol/L). All patients in publication I and IV had OPG levels far above the limit of detection. In publication IV eight patients had levels above the standard range (>20 pmol/l) of the assay. In general, we consider the analytical precision of the OPG analysis to be good, and considering that the cohorts in publication I-IV were of moderate to large size (N ranging from 198-4463) we do not believe that analytic imprecision in the OPG measurement would change the conclusions based on the results of our studies.

In publication III, fasting OPG levels were measured two times, and OPG did not change during 3 months follow-up between the two measurements. In publication II, OPG was measured only once. We believe that the potential random error introduced due to imprecision in OPG measurement in publication II is overcome by the large sample size. In publication I, we discovered intra subject variation in OPG during exercise stress testing. This observation has to our knowledge not been previously reported in patients undergoing bicycle exercise stress testing. OPG was measured at four time points. We can only speculate on what the causes of transient OPG changes during exercise stress testing are. One possible cause might be that exercise induces a more generalized inflammatory response. Inflammatory markers like IL- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  have been found to transiently change during strenuous exercise (193). Recently, 12 min of high intensity interval based bicycle exercise was shown to transiently increase OPG and RANKL, as well as the inflammation markers IL-1 $\alpha$ , IL- $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  (194). However, the significance of transient cytokine changes during shortterm exercise is not known (194). New studies are needed to evaluate whether transient changes in OPG levels during exercise or exercise stress testing are caused by an inflammatory response, haemoconcentration or mechanical stimuli to the bone due to exercise or whether other stimuli are involved. Nevertheless, these findings suggest that if OPG levels are to be measured in a standardized fashion, abstaining from physical exercise before blood is drawn might be wise.

In publication II we found a weak but significant association between the time of onset of symptoms and OPG levels. Other studies also suggest that OPG levels increase slightly in the first hours after myocardial infarction (154, 161). Different medications have been shown to affect OPG levels in some studies and might confound the relationship between OPG levels and acute heart disease. For instance, OPG have previously been shown to transiently increase 2-fold during the first 10 min, and then decrease after short time when heparin (low molecular weight and unfractionated) is administered (195, 196), and a possible source was suggested to be vascular smooth muscle cells (196). In those studies OPG levels declined to baseline values within 1-2h. This might be important in the two studies evaluating OPG in the acute setting of disease namely NSTE-ACS (publication II) and acute dyspnoea (publication IV). According to guidelines all patients with ACS should be treated with anticoagulant therapy as early as possible. In both patients with NSTE-ACS, and patients with dyspnoea this

medication might have been administered to the patient and might therefore influence the OPG levels. In the setting of acute dyspnoea, in addition to anticoagulant therapy, glucocorticoids are commonly used in patients with and index diagnose of acute exacerbation of COPD. Glucocorticoids also potentially affect OPG levels (197), and decrease the acute inflammatory response. In publication IV, there were only small changes in OPG in the patients in whom OPG was measured more than once.

Whether or not OPG levels truly change as a direct consequence of myocardial infarction or acute HF, remains to be determined. We believe that treatment effects on OPG level or different timing of the drawing of blood during the course of disease, might potentially cause underestimation of the true association between OPG and the endpoints measured in publication II and IV. In both studies OPG level predicted all-cause mortality independently of clinical variables, and in publication II independently of other biomarkers, so underestimation would not change the direction of the association. However, in publication IV, OPG levels did not provide prognostic or diagnostic information beyond the more established biomarker NT-proBNP. We cannot rule out that the true relationship between OPG is stronger than what we reported due to variability in the measurement caused by different medication or timing of measurement.

## 8.2.2 Diagnosis and outcome classification

In publications III and IV the main outcome was all cause mortality. This is an outcome with minimal risk for misclassification, and due to national mortality registries, information about mortality is generally easy to acquire. Higher circulating levels of OPG are associated with mortality of non-cardiovascular causes in different cohorts of cancer patients, in cohorts of patients with osteoporosis and even in a cohort of patient with chronic HF (OPG in CORONA from 2011). One could argue that cardiovascular mortality would be a more appropriate endpoint to study for the overall goal of this thesis, because this would more strongly point to a relationship between OPG levels and the progression of cardiovascular disease.

Using an insensitive method to measure the outcome might potentially lead to underestimation of effects or drawing of the wrong conclusion. In publication I, the outcome of the study was the presence of reversible ischemia as assessed by myocardial perfusion imaging. This method has been discussed in the Methods section. Difficulties and pitfalls that may complicate the interpretation of the MPI examination include difficulties with the equipment, the technician or the patient (198). For instance, large body habitus might weaken the signals in general, breasts in females might give perfusion defects most often along the anterior wall of the left ventricle and a large abdomen might give perfusion defects of the inferior wall. Another important issue is that balanced ischemia due to multivessel disease might not be detected as ischemia at all, because SPECT measures relative and not absolute uptake of the radioactive tracer (198). We cannot exclude that some patients have been wrongly classified due to any of these issues.

In publication IV a committee of two physicians decided which patient had the diagnosis of acute HF based on criteria from the most recent clinical guidelines (147). This decision was made based on standard hospital work-up, but in addition they had information about later hospital admissions to Akershus University Hospital. Echocardiography was not done routinely in all patients, so we cannot rule out that some patients might have been misclassified regarding the HF diagnosis. The physicians were blinded to OPG data, but all standard measurements taken during the hospital stay, including NT-proBNP were available to the committee. Adjustment for NT-proBNP in the statistical analysis, when looking for independent predictors of acute HF, might be problematic and make OPG perform worse as a diagnostic biomarker since information about NT-proBNP is part of the reference standard for the diagnosis HF.

#### 8.2.3 Statistical analysis

In all the studies statistical analysis plans were made prospectively and were adhered to to avoid data dredging. When post hoc analysis was done, this was reported in the publications. An important statistical tool for evaluating prognostic markers is multivariable statistical analysis. If too many variables are included, problems might arise in interpreting results of multivariable analyses. This will cause over-correction and thereby increase the risk of doing a type II error, i.e. you conclude that there is no relationship when in fact there is. As rule of thumb there should not be less than 10 events per variable. In all the survival analysis we adhered to this rule for the main analysis.

The risk of low power and making type II error is relevant for publication I, and has been discussed previously. In publication I and IV, we used nonparametric statistical analysis to

evaluate changes in OPG levels due to the skewedness of the OPG distribution in the studies. In publication I, only a few patients had OPG values that could be considered outliers, so an alternative way of analysing the results would have been parametric statistical analysis and excluding the outliers. Nonparametric statistical analyses are in general considered less sensitive than parametric methods, and the disadvantage can be that you do not find an effect that actually exists (type II error). On the other hand, nonparametric statistical analysis is more robust as regards the effect of outliers, and this might reduce the risk of concluding that there is an effect, when in fact there is not (type I error).

In publication II, III and IV measures of discrimination and reclassification were reported. A problem with the c-statistic is that it is insensitive to change and may not increase appreciably even when a new marker is statistically significant and independently associated with the diagnosis or outcome. Net reclassification index (NRI) is relatively new metric (199) that may provide relevant information in biomarker studies (149). One important concern when using NRI that has been subject to some critique is that the models need to be well calibrated. If not, NRI measures might look more advantageous than they actually are (200).

## 8.2.4 Generalizability of results

"The generalizability of a study's results depends on the researcher's ability to separate the "relevant" from the "irrelevant" facts of the study, and then carry forward a judgment about the relevant facts" (201).

For the results of a study to be representative to a more generalized population than the study sample, both internal and external validity must be evaluated.

- internal validity refers to issues like the suitability of the study design, the carefulness of data collection and the appropriateness of the choice of statistical analyses.
- external validity refers to whether or not the results will apply generally in other study settings or other study samples

To participate in research, due ethical considerations, patients need to give informed consent. The most severely ill patient and patients with dementia were not included and findings cannot be generalized to these patient groups. In addition, in all the prospective studies patients with end-stage kidney failure and <12 months life expectancy were excluded. A characteristic of many RCTs is strict inclusion and exclusion criteria. RCT's have the advantage that randomization keeps study groups as similar as possible, and differences in both known and unknown confounding variables are due to random variation. When an observational study is embedded in a RCT, the study characteristics are those of an observational study. In publication III patients treated with any of the investigational agents (rosuvastatin or PUFA) within 1 month before randomization were excluded. In publication II, patients using any digitalis preparation (e.g. digoxin), agents that are strong inhibitors of the cytochrome P450 pathway isoform 3A4 and patients using medication that are known to prolong the QT interval were excluded. We have no reason to believe that patients using these agents are different from the patients studied when it comes to OPG levels. Nevertheless, excluding specific patient subgroups reduces the generalizability of our findings to a population of patient eligible for participation in a clinical trial.

Publication I and IV have many different characteristic compared to RCTs when it comes to generalizability. In these two studies, inclusion criteria were wide to ensure that the findings would be representative and close to every day life in the clinic. OPG is, however, an inflammatory marker, and produced in many tissues, so the lack of control of potential confounding factors such as infection, inflammatory diseases like rheumatoid arthritis or markers of bone metabolism might influence the results. However, this limitation is not specific to our study, but to all studies evaluating the diagnostic or prognostic usefulness of any inflammatory biomarker. Moreover, to be clinically useful, biomarkers have to be evaluated in a real life setting.

In the two cohorts that are sub-studies of larger cohorts, OPG was not measured in the full cohorts. In publication III, 1229 of the 6975 patients from the original GISSI-HF trial were included. Clinical characteristics of the biomarker sub-studies have previously been reported to be similar to those of the patients enrolled in the main trail (202). Hence, the findings should be generalizable to the full GISSI-HF cohort. In publication II, 4463 patients of the 6560 patients participating in the original MERLIN-TIMI36 trial were included in the biomarker sub-study. Availability of blood was an inclusion criterion in the sub-study. In theory, availability of blood as an inclusion criterion might introduce bias, if availability of blood is somehow associated with OPG levels or any of the endpoints evaluated. However, we have no indications that such bias is present in the GISSI-HF or MERLIN-36 study. Also,

64

the large sample size of both studies would tend to increase generalizability. Moreover, we have no reason to believe that biological processes associated with OPG are different in the patient in whom blood samples were available vs. the patients in whom blood was not available. In every day in the clinic, we also generalize and draw conclusions based on findings from randomized controlled trials, even though these studies often have specific inclusion and exclusion criteria, rather than being population probability samples.

# 7. Conclusions

The key findings presented in this thesis are that

- (1) Increased circulating OPG levels in the acute phase of NSTE-ACS are associated with adverse prognosis and development of HF, and provide information beyond clinical information and established prognostic biomarkers (publication II).
- (2) Among patients admitted to hospital with acute dyspnoea, patients with acute HF have higher OPG levels than patients with acute dyspnoea of other causes. OPG levels are associated with mortality independently of clinical risk markers, but do not add information regarding prognosis or diagnoses to established cardiac biomarkers or emergency department physician evaluation (publication IV).
- (3) In patients with stable chronic HF, OPG levels are similar in patients with HF of ischaemic and non-ischaemic origin, are associated with all-cause mortality, and provide prognostic information independently of important clinical confounders. However, knowledge of OPG level do not provide information beyond established biomarkers of myocardial stretch or inflammation. In addition, OPG concentration is unchanged after 3 months of follow-up, and is not affected by treatment with rosuvastatin or omega-3-fatty acid (publication III).
- (4) Circulating levels of OPG are not associated with reversible myocardial ischemia as evaluated by MPI in patients with suspected CAD. However, circulating OPG levels increase acutely during bicycle exercise stress-testing in patients, as well as in 8 control subjects, before rapidly decreasing to the baseline level (publication I).

Our findings have unravelled some new associations between circulating OPG levels and cardiovascular disease and HF, and indicate that OPG plays a role in the pathophysiology of CAD and HF development. Conclusions regarding causality cannot be made based on our studies, however, and whether OPG is a marker, a player, a risk factor, a protector or merely an innocent bystander remains to be determined.

# 8. Clinical implications and future research opportunities

How can circulating OPG fulfil the criteria for a tool and a biomarker for clinical decisionmaking in patients with cardiovascular the future? For this to happen the assay needs to be standardized internationally and reference intervals for normal healthy populations must be established. Clear mechanistic understanding of the relation to cardiovascular disease risk, initiation or progression is needed and documentation that knowing the OPG level improves treatment. OPG is not tissue specific and there is great variability and probably a large normal range in circulating OPG levels measured with todays' assays, especially in older age. Discovering tissue or process specific isoforms of OPG, or developing assays that measures OPG connected to specific ligands might improve the potential of OPG as a clinically useful biomarker in cardiovascular disease.

# 9. References

1. WHO fact sheet 2016. Available from:

http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs317/en/

2. Nabel EG, Braunwald E. A tale of coronary artery disease and myocardial infarction. The New England journal of medicine. 2012;366(1):54-63.

3. Nichols M, Townsend N, Scarborough P, Rayner M. Cardiovascular disease in Europe 2014: epidemiological update. European Heart Journal. 2014.

4. Danaei G, Finucane MM, Lin JK, Singh GM, Paciorek CJ, Cowan MJ, et al. National, regional, and global trends in systolic blood pressure since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 786 country-years and 5.4 million participants. Lancet. 2011;377(9765):568-77.

5. Danaei G, Finucane MM, Lu Y, Singh GM, Cowan MJ, Paciorek CJ, et al. National, regional, and global trends in fasting plasma glucose and diabetes prevalence since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 370 country-years and 2.7 million participants. Lancet. 2011;378(9785):31-40.

6. Farzadfar F, Finucane MM, Danaei G, Pelizzari PM, Cowan MJ, Paciorek CJ, et al. National, regional, and global trends in serum total cholesterol since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 321 country-years and 3.0 million participants. Lancet. 2011;377(9765):578-86.

7. Finucane MM, Stevens GA, Cowan MJ, Danaei G, Lin JK, Paciorek CJ, et al. National, regional, and global trends in body-mass index since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 960 country-years and 9.1 million participants. Lancet. 2011;377(9765):557-67.

8. Braunwald E. Heart failure: an update. Clinical pharmacology and therapeutics. 2013;94(4):430-2.

9. Desai AS, Stevenson LW. Rehospitalization for Heart Failure: Predict or Prevent? Circulation. 2012;126(4):501-6.

10. Vasan RS. Biomarkers of cardiovascular disease: molecular basis and practical considerations. Circulation. 2006;113(19):2335-62.

11. Biomarkers Definitions Working G. Biomarkers and surrogate endpoints: preferred definitions and conceptual framework. Clinical pharmacology and therapeutics. 2001;69(3):89-95.

12. Halim SA, Newby LK, Ohman EM. Biomarkers in Cardiovascular Clinical Trials: Past, Present, Future. Clinical Chemistry. 2012;58(1):45-53.

13. Thygesen K, Alpert JS, Jaffe AS, Simoons ML, Chaitman BR, White HD. Third universal definition of myocardial infarction. Nature reviews Cardiology. 2012;9(11):620-33.

14. Maisel AS, Daniels LB. Breathing not properly 10 years later: what we have learned and what we still need to learn. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012;60(4):277-82.

15. D'Agostino RB, Sr., Vasan RS, Pencina MJ, Wolf PA, Cobain M, Massaro JM, et al. General cardiovascular risk profile for use in primary care: the Framingham Heart Study. Circulation. 2008;117(6):743-53.

16. Assmann G, Cullen P, Schulte H. Simple Scoring Scheme for Calculating the Risk of Acute Coronary Events Based on the 10-Year Follow-Up of the Prospective Cardiovascular Münster (PROCAM) Study. Circulation. 2002;105(3):310-5.

17. Conroy R. Estimation of ten-year risk of fatal cardiovascular disease in Europe: the SCORE project. European Heart Journal. 2003;24(11):987-1003.

18. Khot UN, Khot MB, Bajzer CT, Sapp SK, Ohman EM, Brener SJ, et al. Prevalence of conventional risk factors in patients with coronary heart disease. JAMA. 2003;290(7):898-904.

19. Januzzi JL, Felker GM. Surfing the Biomarker Tsunami at JACC: Heart Failure\*. JACC: Heart Failure. 2013;1(3):213-5.

20. Morrow DA, de Lemos JA. Benchmarks for the assessment of novel cardiovascular biomarkers. Circulation. 2007;115(8):949-52.

21. Poste G. Bring on the biomarkers. Nature. 2011;469(7329):156-7.

22. Pepe MS, Etzioni R, Feng Z, Potter JD, Thompson ML, Thornquist M, et al. Phases of biomarker development for early detection of cancer. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2001;93(14):1054-61.

23. Ross R. Atherosclerosis--an inflammatory disease. The New England journal of medicine. 1999;340(2):115-26.

24. Luscher TF, Barton M. Biology of the endothelium. Clin Cardiol. 1997;20(11 Suppl 2):II-3-10.

25. Davignon J, Ganz P. Role of Endothelial Dysfunction in Atherosclerosis. Circulation. 2004;109(23 suppl 1):III-27-III-32.

26. Bitton A, Gaziano T. The Framingham Heart Study's Impact on Global Risk Assessment. Progress in cardiovascular diseases. 2010;53(1):68-78.

Tan LB, Williams SG, Tan DK, Cohen-Solal A. So many definitions of heart failure: are they all universally valid? A critical appraisal. Expert review of cardiovascular therapy.
2010;8(2):217-28.

28. Ponikowski P, Voors AA, Anker SD, Bueno H, Cleland JGF, Coats AJS, et al. 2016 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. <div xmlns="http://www3org/1999/xhtml class="subtitle">The Task Force for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC)<br/>br/>Developed with the special contribution of the Heart Failure Association (HFA) of the ESC</span></div>. 2015.

29. Butler J, Fonarow GC, Zile MR, Lam CS, Roessig L, Schelbert EB, et al. Developing Therapies for Heart Failure With Preserved Ejection Fraction: Current State and Future Directions. JACC: Heart Failure. 2014;2(2):97-112.

30. van Riet EE, Hoes AW, Limburg A, Landman MA, van der Hoeven H, Rutten FH. Prevalence of unrecognized heart failure in older persons with shortness of breath on exertion. European journal of heart failure. 2014;16(7):772-7.

31. Bleumink GS, Knetsch AM, Sturkenboom MC, Straus SM, Hofman A, Deckers JW, et al. Quantifying the heart failure epidemic: prevalence, incidence rate, lifetime risk and prognosis of heart failure The Rotterdam Study. European Heart Journal. 2004;25(18):1614-9.

32. Ho KK, Pinsky JL, Kannel WB, Levy D. The epidemiology of heart failure: the Framingham Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1993;22(4 Suppl A):6A-13A.

33. Braunwald E. Heart Failure. JACC: Heart Failure. 2013;1(1):1-20.

34. Ahmad T, Fiuzat M, Felker GM, O'Connor C. Novel biomarkers in chronic heart failure. Nature reviews Cardiology. 2012;9(6):347-59.
35. Yun TJ, Chaudhary PM, Shu GL, Frazer JK, Ewings MK, Schwartz SM, et al. OPG/FDCR-1, a TNF receptor family member, is expressed in lymphoid cells and is up-regulated by ligating CD40. Journal of Immunology. 1998;161(11):6113-21.

36. Tan KB, Harrop J, Reddy M, Young P, Terrett J, Emery J, et al. Characterization of a novel TNF-like ligand and recently described TNF ligand and TNF receptor superfamily genes and their constitutive and inducible expression in hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells. Gene. 1997;204(1-2):35-46.

37. Tsuda E, Goto M, Mochizuki S, Yano K, Kobayashi F, Morinaga T, et al. Isolation of a novel cytokine from human fibroblasts that specifically inhibits osteoclastogenesis. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications. 1997;234(1):137-42.

38. Simonet WS, Lacey DL, Dunstan CR, Kelley M, Chang MS, Luthy R, et al. Osteoprotegerin: a novel secreted protein involved in the regulation of bone density. Cell. 1997;89(2):309-19.

39. Aebersold R, Hood LE, Watts JD. Equipping scientists for the new biology. Nat Biotechnol. 2000;18(4):359.

40. Lacey DL, Boyle WJ, Simonet WS, Kostenuik PJ, Dougall WC, Sullivan JK, et al. Bench to bedside: elucidation of the OPG-RANK-RANKL pathway and the development of denosumab. Nature reviews Drug discovery. 2012;11(5):401-19.

41. Martin TJ. Paracrine regulation of osteoclast formation and activity: milestones in discovery. Journal of musculoskeletal & neuronal interactions. 2004;4(3):243-53.

42. Bucay N, Sarosi I, Dunstan CR, Morony S, Tarpley J, Capparelli C, et al. osteoprotegerin-deficient mice develop early onset osteoporosis and arterial calcification. Genes & development. 1998;12(9):1260-8.

43. Collin-Osdoby P. Regulation of vascular calcification by osteoclast regulatory factors RANKL and osteoprotegerin. Circ Res. 2004;95(11):1046-57.

44. Collin-Osdoby P, Rothe L, Anderson F, Nelson M, Maloney W, Osdoby P. Receptor activator of NF-kappa B and osteoprotegerin expression by human microvascular endothelial cells, regulation by inflammatory cytokines, and role in human osteoclastogenesis. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2001;276(23):20659-72.

45. Zhang J, Fu M, Myles D, Zhu X, Du J, Cao X, et al. PDGF induces osteoprotegerin expression in vascular smooth muscle cells by multiple signal pathways. FEBS Lett. 2002;521(1-3):180-4.

46. Zannettino AC, Holding CA, Diamond P, Atkins GJ, Kostakis P, Farrugia A, et al. Osteoprotegerin (OPG) is localized to the Weibel-Palade bodies of human vascular endothelial cells and is physically associated with von Willebrand factor. Journal of cellular physiology. 2005;204(2):714-23.

47. Ueland T, Yndestad A, Oie E, Florholmen G, Halvorsen B, Froland SS, et al. Dysregulated osteoprotegerin/RANK ligand/RANK axis in clinical and experimental heart failure. Circulation. 2005;111(19):2461-8.

48. Reid P, Holen I. Pathophysiological roles of osteoprotegerin (OPG). European journal of cell biology. 2009;88(1):1-17.

49. Venuraju SM, Yerramasu A, Corder R, Lahiri A. Osteoprotegerin as a Predictor of Coronary Artery Disease and Cardiovascular Mortality and Morbidity. Journal of the American College of Cardiology. 2010;55(19):2049-61.

50. Olesen P, Ledet T, Rasmussen LM. Arterial osteoprotegerin: increased amounts in diabetes and modifiable synthesis from vascular smooth muscle cells by insulin and TNF-alpha. Diabetologia. 2005;48(3):561-8.

51. Kiechl S, Werner P, Knoflach M, Furtner M, Willeit J, Schett G. The osteoprotegerin/RANK/RANKL system: a bone key to vascular disease. Expert review of cardiovascular therapy. 2006;4(6):801-11.

52. Nybo M, Rasmussen LM. The capability of plasma osteoprotegerin as a predictor of cardiovascular disease: a systematic literature review. Eur J Endocrinol. 2008;159(5):603-8.
53. Hofbauer LC, Dunstan CR, Spelsberg TC, Riggs BL, Khosla S. Osteoprotegerin

production by human osteoblast lineage cells is stimulated by vitamin D, bone morphogenetic protein-2, and cytokines. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1998;250(3):776-81.

54. Nakashima T, Kobayashi Y, Yamasaki S, Kawakami A, Eguchi K, Sasaki H, et al. Protein expression and functional difference of membrane-bound and soluble receptor activator of NF-kappaB ligand: modulation of the expression by osteotropic factors and cytokines. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2000;275(3):768-75.

55. Secchiero P, Corallini F, Pandolfi A, Consoli A, Candido R, Fabris B, et al. An increased osteoprotegerin serum release characterizes the early onset of diabetes mellitus and may contribute to endothelial cell dysfunction. American Journal of Pathology. 2006;169(6):2236-44.

56. Schoppet M, Henser S, Ruppert V, Stubig T, Al-Fakhri N, Maisch B, et al. Osteoprotegerin expression in dendritic cells increases with maturation and is NF-kappaBdependent. Journal of cellular biochemistry. 2007;100(6):1430-9.

57. Wada N, Maeda H, Yoshimine Y, Akamine A. Lipopolysaccharide stimulates expression of osteoprotegerin and receptor activator of NF-kappa B ligand in periodontal ligament fibroblasts through the induction of interleukin-1 beta and tumor necrosis factor-alpha. Bone. 2004;35(3):629-35.

58. Palmqvist P, Persson E, Conaway HH, Lerner UH. IL-6, leukemia inhibitory factor, and oncostatin M stimulate bone resorption and regulate the expression of receptor activator of NF-kappa B ligand, osteoprotegerin, and receptor activator of NF-kappa B in mouse calvariae. J Immunol. 2002;169(6):3353-62.

59. Ahlen J, Andersson S, Mukohyama H, Roth C, Backman A, Conaway HH, et al. Characterization of the bone-resorptive effect of interleukin-11 in cultured mouse calvarial bones. Bone. 2002;31(1):242-51.

60. Horwood NJ, Elliott J, Martin TJ, Gillespie MT. Osteotropic agents regulate the expression of osteoclast differentiation factor and osteoprotegerin in osteoblastic stromal cells. Endocrinology. 1998;139(11):4743-6.

61. Makiishi-Shimobayashi C, Tsujimura T, Iwasaki T, Yamada N, Sugihara A, Okamura H, et al. Interleukin-18 up-regulates osteoprotegerin expression in stromal/osteoblastic cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2001;281(2):361-6.

62. Nguyen KQ, Olesen P, Ledet T, Rasmussen LM. Bone morphogenetic proteins regulate osteoprotegerin and its ligands in human vascular smooth muscle cells. Endocrine. 2007;32(1):52-8.

63. Tazoe M, Mogi M, Goto S, Togari A. Involvement of p38MAP kinase in bone morphogenetic protein-4-induced osteoprotegerin in mouse bone-marrow-derived stromal cells. Archives of oral biology. 2003;48(8):615-9.

64. Takai H, Kanematsu M, Yano K, Tsuda E, Higashio K, Ikeda K, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta stimulates the production of osteoprotegerin/osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor by bone marrow stromal cells. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1998;273(42):27091-6.

65. Thirunavukkarasu K, Miles RR, Halladay DL, Yang X, Galvin RJ, Chandrasekhar S, et al. Stimulation of osteoprotegerin (OPG) gene expression by transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-beta). Mapping of the OPG promoter region that mediates TGF-beta effects. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2001;276(39):36241-50.

66. Nakagawa N, Yasuda H, Yano K, Mochizuki S, Kobayashi N, Fujimoto H, et al. Basic fibroblast growth factor induces osteoclast formation by reciprocally regulating the production of osteoclast differentiation factor and osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor in mouse osteoblastic cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1999;265(1):158-63.

67. Rubin J, Ackert-Bicknell CL, Zhu L, Fan X, Murphy TC, Nanes MS, et al. IGF-I regulates osteoprotegerin (OPG) and receptor activator of nuclear factor-kappaB ligand in vitro and OPG in vivo. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 2002;87(9):4273-9.

68. Hofbauer LC, Khosla S, Dunstan CR, Lacey DL, Spelsberg TC, Riggs BL. Estrogen stimulates gene expression and protein production of osteoprotegerin in human osteoblastic cells. Endocrinology. 1999;140(9):4367-70.

69. Saika M, Inoue D, Kido S, Matsumoto T. 17beta-estradiol stimulates expression of osteoprotegerin by a mouse stromal cell line, ST-2, via estrogen receptor-alpha. Endocrinology. 2001;142(6):2205-12.

70. Lee SK, Lorenzo JA. Parathyroid hormone stimulates TRANCE and inhibits osteoprotegerin messenger ribonucleic acid expression in murine bone marrow cultures: correlation with osteoclast-like cell formation. Endocrinology. 1999;140(8):3552-61.

71. Murakami T, Yamamoto M, Ono K, Nishikawa M, Nagata N, Motoyoshi K, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta1 increases mRNA levels of osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor in osteoblastic/stromal cells and inhibits the survival of murine osteoclast-like cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1998;252(3):747-52.

72. Brandstrom H, Jonsson KB, Ohlsson C, Vidal O, Ljunghall S, Ljunggren O. Regulation of osteoprotegerin mRNA levels by prostaglandin E2 in human bone marrow stroma cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1998;247(2):338-41.

73. Vidal NO, Brandstrom H, Jonsson KB, Ohlsson C. Osteoprotegerin mRNA is expressed in primary human osteoblast-like cells: down-regulation by glucocorticoids. J Endocrinol. 1998;159(1):191-5.

74. Hofbauer LC, Gori F, Riggs BL, Lacey DL, Dunstan CR, Spelsberg TC, et al. Stimulation of osteoprotegerin ligand and inhibition of osteoprotegerin production by glucocorticoids in human osteoblastic lineage cells: potential paracrine mechanisms of glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis. Endocrinology. 1999;140(10):4382-9.

75. Hofbauer LC, Schoppet M. Clinical implications of the osteoprotegerin/RANKL/RANK system for bone and vascular diseases. JAMA. 2004;292(4):490-5.

76. Kazama JJ. Osteoprotegerin and bone mineral metabolism in renal failure. Current opinion in nephrology and hypertension. 2004;13(4):411-5.

77. Kazama JJ, Kato H, Sato T, Shigematsu T, Fukagawa M, Iwasaki Y, et al. Circulating osteoprotegerin is not removed through haemodialysis membrane. Nephrology, dialysis, transplantation : official publication of the European Dialysis and Transplant Association - European Renal Association. 2002;17(10):1860-1.

78. Dovio A, Generali D, Tampellini M, Berruti A, Tedoldi S, Torta M, et al. Variations along the 24-hour cycle of circulating osteoprotegerin and soluble RANKL: a rhythmometric analysis. Osteoporosis international : a journal established as result of cooperation between the European Foundation for Osteoporosis and the National Osteoporosis Foundation of the USA. 2008;19(1):113-7.

79. American Society for B, Mineral Research President's Committee on N. Proposed standard nomenclature for new tumor necrosis factor family members involved in the regulation of bone resorption. The American Society for Bone and Mineral Research President's Committee on Nomenclature. Journal of bone and mineral research : the official journal of the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research. 2000;15(12):2293-6.

80. Feige U. Osteoprotegerin. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2001;60 Suppl 3:iii81-4.
81. Hofbauer LC, Brueck CC, Shanahan CM, Schoppet M, Dobnig H. Vascular calcification and osteoporosis--from clinical observation towards molecular understanding. Osteoporosis international : a journal established as result of cooperation between the European Foundation for Osteoporosis and the National Osteoporosis Foundation of the USA.
2007;18(3):251-9.

82. Malyankar UM, Scatena M, Suchland KL, Yun TJ, Clark EA, Giachelli CM. Osteoprotegerin is an alpha vbeta 3-induced, NF-kappa B-dependent survival factor for endothelial cells. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2000;275(28):20959-62.

83. Cross SS, Yang Z, Brown NJ, Balasubramanian SP, Evans CA, Woodward JK, et al. Osteoprotegerin (OPG)--a potential new role in the regulation of endothelial cell phenotype and tumour angiogenesis? International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2006;118(8):1901-8.

84. Pritzker LB, Scatena M, Giachelli CM. The role of osteoprotegerin and tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand in human microvascular endothelial cell survival. Mol Biol Cell. 2004;15(6):2834-41.

85. Yun TJ, Tallquist MD, Aicher A, Rafferty KL, Marshall AJ, Moon JJ, et al. Osteoprotegerin, a Crucial Regulator of Bone Metabolism, Also Regulates B Cell Development and Function. The Journal of Immunology. 2001;166(3):1482-91.

86. Corallini F, Rimondi E, Secchiero P. TRAIL and osteoprotegerin: a role in endothelial physiopathology? Frontiers in bioscience : a journal and virtual library. 2008;13:135-47.

87. Vitovski S, Phillips JS, Sayers J, Croucher PI. Investigating the interaction between osteoprotegerin and receptor activator of NF-kappaB or tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand: evidence for a pivotal role for osteoprotegerin in regulating two distinct pathways. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2007;282(43):31601-9.

88. Whyte MP, Obrecht SE, Finnegan PM, Jones JL, Podgornik MN, McAlister WH, et al. Osteoprotegerin deficiency and juvenile Paget's disease. The New England journal of medicine. 2002;347(3):175-84.

89. Saki F, Karamizadeh Z, Nasirabadi S, Mumm S, McAlister WH, Whyte MP. Juvenile paget's disease in an Iranian kindred with vitamin D deficiency and novel homozygous TNFRSF11B mutation. Journal of bone and mineral research : the official journal of the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research. 2013;28(6):1501-8.

90. Whyte MP, Tau C, McAlister WH, Zhang X, Novack DV, Preliasco V, et al. Juvenile Paget's disease with heterozygous duplication within TNFRSF11A encoding RANK. Bone. 2014;68:153-61.

91. Holen I, Shipman CM. Role of osteoprotegerin (OPG) in cancer. Clinical science. 2006;110(3):279-91.

92. Lipton A, Ali SM, Leitzel K, Chinchilli V, Witters L, Engle L, et al. Serum osteoprotegerin levels in healthy controls and cancer patients. Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2002;8(7):2306-10.

93. Valero C, Olmos JM, Rivera F, Hernandez JL, Vega ME, Macias JG. Osteoprotegerin and bone mass in squamous cell head and neck cancer patients. Calcif Tissue Int. 2006;78(6):343-7.

94. Mountzios G, Dimopoulos MA, Bamias A, Papadopoulos G, Kastritis E, Syrigos K, et al. Abnormal bone remodeling process is due to an imbalance in the receptor activator of nuclear factor-kappaB ligand (RANKL)/osteoprotegerin (OPG) axis in patients with solid tumors metastatic to the skeleton. Acta oncologica. 2007;46(2):221-9.

95. Seidel C, Hjertner O, Abildgaard N, Heickendorff L, Hjorth M, Westin J, et al. Serum osteoprotegerin levels are reduced in patients with multiple myeloma with lytic bone disease. Blood. 2001;98(7):2269-71.

96. Vik A, Brodin EE, Mathiesen EB, Brox J, Jorgensen L, Njolstad I, et al. Serum osteoprotegerin and future risk of cancer and cancer-related mortality in the general population: the Tromso study. European journal of epidemiology. 2015;30(3):219-30.

97. Dhore CR, Cleutjens JP, Lutgens E, Cleutjens KB, Geusens PP, Kitslaar PJ, et al. Differential expression of bone matrix regulatory proteins in human atherosclerotic plaques. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2001;21(12):1998-2003.

98. Tyson KL, Reynolds JL, McNair R, Zhang Q, Weissberg PL, Shanahan CM. Osteo/chondrocytic transcription factors and their target genes exhibit distinct patterns of expression in human arterial calcification. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2003;23(3):489-94.

99. Golledge J, McCann M, Mangan S, Lam A, Karan M. Osteoprotegerin and osteopontin are expressed at high concentrations within symptomatic carotid atherosclerosis. Stroke. 2004;35(7):1636-41.

100. Browner WS, Lui LY, Cummings SR. Associations of serum osteoprotegerin levels with diabetes, stroke, bone density, fractures, and mortality in elderly women. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 2001;86(2):631-7.

101. Kiechl S, Schett G, Wenning G, Redlich K, Oberhollenzer M, Mayr A, et al. Osteoprotegerin is a risk factor for progressive atherosclerosis and cardiovascular disease. Circulation. 2004;109(18):2175-80.

102. Jono S, Ikari Y, Shioi A, Mori K, Miki T, Hara K, et al. Serum osteoprotegerin levels are associated with the presence and severity of coronary artery disease. Circulation. 2002;106(10):1192-4.

103. Schoppet M, Sattler AM, Schaefer JR, Herzum M, Maisch B, Hofbauer LC. Increased osteoprotegerin serum levels in men with coronary artery disease. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 2003;88(3):1024-8.

104. Lieb W, Gona P, Larson MG, Massaro JM, Lipinska I, Keaney JF, Jr., et al. Biomarkers of the osteoprotegerin pathway: clinical correlates, subclinical disease, incident

cardiovascular disease, and mortality. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2010;30(9):1849-54. 105. Demer LL, Tintut Y. Vascular calcification: pathobiology of a multifaceted disease. Circulation. 2008;117(22):2938-48.

106. Lanzer P, Boehm M, Sorribas V, Thiriet M, Janzen J, Zeller T, et al. Medial vascular calcification revisited: review and perspectives. Eur Heart J. 2014;35(23):1515-25.

107. Yano K, Tsuda E, Washida N, Kobayashi F, Goto M, Harada A, et al. Immunological characterization of circulating osteoprotegerin/osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor: increased serum concentrations in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis. Journal of bone and mineral research : the official journal of the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research. 1999;14(4):518-27.

108. Kudlacek S, Schneider B, Woloszczuk W, Pietschmann P, Willvonseder R, Austrian Study Group on Normative Values of Bone M. Serum levels of osteoprotegerin increase with age in a healthy adult population. Bone. 2003;32(6):681-6.

109. Anand DV, Lim E, Darko D, Bassett P, Hopkins D, Lipkin D, et al. Determinants of progression of coronary artery calcification in type 2 diabetes role of glycemic control and inflammatory/vascular calcification markers. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2007;50(23):2218-25.

110. Knudsen ST, Foss CH, Poulsen PL, Andersen NH, Mogensen CE, Rasmussen LM. Increased plasma concentrations of osteoprotegerin in type 2 diabetic patients with microvascular complications. Eur J Endocrinol. 2003;149(1):39-42.

111. Rasmussen LM, Tarnow L, Hansen TK, Parving HH, Flyvbjerg A. Plasma osteoprotegerin levels are associated with glycaemic status, systolic blood pressure, kidney function and cardiovascular morbidity in type 1 diabetic patients. Eur J Endocrinol. 2006;154(1):75-81.

112. Gordin D, Soro-Paavonen A, Thomas MC, Harjutsalo V, Saraheimo M, Bjerre M, et al. Osteoprotegerin is an independent predictor of vascular events in finnish adults with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2013;36(7):1827-33.

113. Jorsal A, Tarnow L, Flyvbjerg A, Parving HH, Rossing P, Rasmussen LM. Plasma osteoprotegerin levels predict cardiovascular and all-cause mortality and deterioration of kidney function in type 1 diabetic patients with nephropathy. Diabetologia. 2008;51(11):2100-7.

114. Lu KC, Wu CC, Yen JF, Liu WC. Vascular calcification and renal bone disorders. TheScientificWorldJournal. 2014;2014:637065.

Coen G, Ballanti P, Balducci A, Calabria S, Fischer MS, Jankovic L, et al. Serum osteoprotegerin and renal osteodystrophy. Nephrol Dial Transpl. 2002;17(2):233-8.
 Kazama JJ, Shigematsu T, Yano K, Tsuda E, Miura M, Iwasaki Y, et al. Increased

circulating levels of osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor (osteoprotegerin) in patients with chronic renal failure. American Journal of Kidney Diseases. 2002;39(3):525-32.

117. Sato T, Tominaga Y, Iwasaki Y, Kazama JJ, Shigematsu T, Inagaki H, et al. Osteoprotegerin levels before and after renal transplantation. American journal of kidney diseases : the official journal of the National Kidney Foundation. 2001;38(4 Suppl 1):S175-7.

118. Lewis JR, Lim WH, Zhu K, Wong G, Dhaliwal SS, Lim EM, et al. Elevated osteoprotegerin predicts declining renal function in elderly women: a 10-year prospective cohort study. American journal of nephrology. 2014;39(1):66-74.

119. Morena M, Dupuy AM, Jaussent I, Vernhet H, Gahide G, Klouche K, et al. A cut-off value of plasma osteoprotegerin level may predict the presence of coronary artery

calcifications in chronic kidney disease patients. Nephrol Dial Transpl. 2009;24(11):3389-97.
120. Cianciolo G, La Manna G, Donati G, Persici E, Dormi A, Cappuccilli ML, et al. Coronary calcifications in end-stage renal disease patients: a new link between osteoprotegerin, diabetes and body mass index? Blood purification. 2010;29(1):13-22.

121. Mesquita M, Demulder A, Damry N, Melot C, Wittersheim E, Willems D, et al. Plasma osteoprotegerin is an independent risk factor for mortality and an early biomarker of coronary vascular calcification in chronic kidney disease. Clinical chemistry and laboratory medicine : CCLM / FESCC. 2009;47(3):339-46.

122. Nishiura R, Fujimoto S, Sato Y, Yamada K, Hisanaga S, Hara S, et al. Elevated osteoprotegerin levels predict cardiovascular events in new hemodialysis patients. American journal of nephrology. 2009;29(3):257-63.

123. Morena M, Terrier N, Jaussent I, Leray-Moragues H, Chalabi L, Rivory JP, et al. Plasma osteoprotegerin is associated with mortality in hemodialysis patients. Journal of the American Society of Nephrology. 2006;17(1):262-70.

124. Semb AG, Ueland T, Aukrust P, Wareham NJ, Luben R, Gullestad L, et al. Osteoprotegerin and soluble receptor activator of nuclear factor-kappaB ligand and risk for coronary events: a nested case-control approach in the prospective EPIC-Norfolk population study 1993-2003. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2009;29(6):975-80.

125. Braunwald E. Biomarkers in heart failure. The New England journal of medicine. 2008;358(20):2148-59.

126. Feldman AM, Combes A, Wagner D, Kadakomi T, Kubota T, You Li Y, et al. The role of tumor necrosis factor in the pathophysiology of heart failure. Journal of the American College of Cardiology. 2000;35(3):537-44.

127. Gullestad L, Ueland T, Vinge LE, Finsen A, Yndestad A, Aukrust P. Inflammatory cytokines in heart failure: mediators and markers. Cardiology. 2012;122(1):23-35.

128. Schoppet M, Ruppert V, Hofbauer LC, Henser S, Al-Fakhri N, Christ M, et al. TNFrelated apoptosis-inducing ligand and its decoy receptor osteoprotegerin in nonischemic dilated cardiomyopathy. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2005;338(4):1745-50.

129. Ueland T, Jemtland R, Godang K, Kjekshus J, Hognestad A, Omland T, et al. Prognostic value of osteoprotegerin in heart failure after acute myocardial infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;44(10):1970-6.

130. Helske S, Kovanen PT, Lindstedt KA, Salmela K, Lommi J, Turto H, et al. Increased circulating concentrations and augmented myocardial extraction of osteoprotegerin in heart failure due to left ventricular pressure overload. European journal of heart failure. 2007;9(4):357-63.

131. Omland T, Drazner MH, Ueland T, Abedin M, Murphy SA, Aukrust P, et al. Plasma osteoprotegerin levels in the general population: relation to indices of left ventricular structure and function. Hypertension. 2007;49(6):1392-8.

132. Abedin M, Omland T, Ueland T, Khera A, Aukrust P, Murphy SA, et al. Relation of osteoprotegerin to coronary calcium and aortic plaque (from the Dallas Heart Study). The American journal of cardiology. 2007;99(4):513-8.

133. Palazzuoli A, Ascione R, Gallotta M, Calabro A, Gonnelli S, Quatrini I, et al.
Osteoprotegerin and B-type natriuretic peptide in acute coronary syndromes with preserved systolic function: relation to coronary artery disease extension. Int J Cardiol.
2009;137(3):295-8.

134. Liu W, Feng WW, Wang F, Li WM, Gao C, Zhou BG, et al.

Osteoprotegerin/RANK/RANKL axis in cardiac remodeling due to immuno-inflammatory myocardial disease. Experimental and Molecular Pathology. 2008;84(3):213-7.

135. Feng W, Li W, Liu W, Wang F, Li Y, Yan W. IL-17 induces myocardial fibrosis and enhances RANKL/OPG and MMP/TIMP signaling in isoproterenol-induced heart failure. Exp Mol Pathol. 2009;87(3):212-8.

136. Anand DV, Lahiri A, Lim E, Hopkins D, Corder R. The relationship between plasma osteoprotegerin levels and coronary artery calcification in uncomplicated type 2 diabetic subjects. Journal of the American College of Cardiology. 2006;47(9):1850-7.

137. Omland T, Ueland T, Jansson AM, Persson A, Karlsson T, Smith C, et al. Circulating osteoprotegerin levels and long-term prognosis in patients with acute coronary syndromes. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51(6):627-33.

138. Tavazzi L, Tognoni G, Franzosi MG, Latini R, Maggioni AP, Marchioli R, et al. Rationale and design of the GISSI heart failure trial: a large trial to assess the effects of n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and rosuvastatin in symptomatic congestive heart failure. European journal of heart failure. 2004;6(5):635-41.

139. Morrow DA, Scirica BM, Karwatowska-Prokopczuk E, Skene A, McCabe CH, Braunwald E, et al. Evaluation of a novel anti-ischemic agent in acute coronary syndromes: design and rationale for the Metabolic Efficiency with Ranolazine for Less Ischemia in Non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndromes (MERLIN)-TIMI 36 trial. Am Heart J. 2006;151(6):1186 e1-9.

140. Standal T, Seidel C, Hjertner O, Plesner T, Sanderson RD, Waage A, et al. Osteoprotegerin is bound, internalized, and degraded by multiple myeloma cells. Blood. 2002;100(8):3002-7.

141. Szulc P, Hofbauer LC, Heufelder AE, Roth S, Delmas PD. Osteoprotegerin serum levels in men: correlation with age, estrogen, and testosterone status. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 2001;86(7):3162-5.

142. Naylor KE, Rogers A, Fraser RB, Hall V, Eastell R, Blumsohn A. Serum osteoprotegerin as a determinant of bone metabolism in a longitudinal study of human pregnancy and lactation. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 2003;88(11):5361-5.

143. Clancy P, Oliver L, Jayalath R, Buttner P, Golledge J. Assessment of a serum assay for quantification of abdominal aortic calcification. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology. 2006;26(11):2574-6.

144. Detrano R, Gianrossi R, Mulvihill D, Lehmann K, Dubach P, Colombo A, et al. Exerciseinduced ST segment depression in the diagnosis of multivessel coronary disease: a meta analysis. Journal of the American College of Cardiology. 1989;14(6):1501-8.

145. Schuijf JD, Shaw LJ, Wijns W, Lamb HJ, Poldermans D, de Roos A, et al. Cardiac imaging in coronary artery disease: differing modalities. Heart. 2005;91(8):1110-7.

146. Cerqueira MD. Standardized Myocardial Segmentation and Nomenclature for Tomographic Imaging of the Heart: A Statement for Healthcare Professionals From the Cardiac Imaging Committee of the Council on Clinical Cardiology of the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2002;105(4):539-42.

147. McMurray JJ, Adamopoulos S, Anker SD, Auricchio A, Bohm M, Dickstein K, et al. ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure 2012: The Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Acute and Chronic Heart Failure 2012 of the European Society of Cardiology. Developed in collaboration with the Heart Failure Association (HFA) of the ESC. Eur Heart J. 2012;33(14):1787-847.

148. Rothman KJ, Greenland S. Causation and Causal Inference in Epidemiology. American journal of public health. 2005;95(S1):S144-S50.

149. Hlatky MA, Greenland P, Arnett DK, Ballantyne CM, Criqui MH, Elkind MS, et al. Criteria for evaluation of novel markers of cardiovascular risk: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2009;119(17):2408-16.

150. Wang TJ. Assessing the role of circulating, genetic, and imaging biomarkers in cardiovascular risk prediction. Circulation. 2011;123(5):551-65.

151. Gissi HFI, Tavazzi L, Maggioni AP, Marchioli R, Barlera S, Franzosi MG, et al. Effect of rosuvastatin in patients with chronic heart failure (the GISSI-HF trial): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2008;372(9645):1231-9.

152. Rickham PP. Human Experimentation. Code of Ethics of the World Medical Association. Declaration of Helsinki. British medical journal. 1964;2(5402):177.

153. Crisafulli A, Micari A, Altavilla D, Saporito F, Sardella A, Passaniti M, et al. Serum levels of osteoprotegerin and RANKL in patients with ST elevation acute myocardial infarction. Clinical science. 2005;109(4):389-95.

154. Secchiero P, Corallini F, Beltrami AP, Ceconi C, Bonasia V, Di Chiara A, et al. An imbalanced OPG/TRAIL ratio is associated to severe acute myocardial infarction. Atherosclerosis. 2010;210(1):274-7.

155. Andersen GO, Knudsen EC, Aukrust P, Yndestad A, Oie E, Muller C, et al. Elevated serum osteoprotegerin levels measured early after acute ST-elevation myocardial infarction predict final infarct size. Heart. 2011;97(6):460-5.

156. Erkol A, Pala S, Kirma C, Oduncu V, Dundar C, Izgi A, et al. Relation of circulating osteoprotegerin levels on admission to microvascular obstruction after primary percutaneous coronary intervention. The American journal of cardiology. 2011;107(6):857-62.

157. Erkol A, Oduncu V, Pala S, Kizilirmak F, Kilicgedik A, Yilmaz F, et al. Plasma osteoprotegerin level on admission is associated with no-reflow phenomenon after primary angioplasty and subsequent left ventricular remodeling in patients with acute ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. Atherosclerosis. 2012;221(1):254-9.

158. Fuernau G, Zaehringer S, Eitel I, de Waha S, Droppa M, Desch S, et al. Osteoprotegerin in ST-elevation myocardial infarction: prognostic impact and association with markers of myocardial damage by magnetic resonance imaging. Int J Cardiol. 2013;167(5):2134-9.

159. Logstrup BB, Hofsten DE, Christophersen TB, Moller JE, Bjerre M, Flyvbjerg A, et al. Microvascular dysfunction is associated with plasma osteoprotegerin levels in patients with acute myocardial infarction. Coronary artery disease. 2013.

160. Bjerre M, Munk K, Sloth AD, Nielsen SS, Flyvbjerg A, Botker HE. High osteoprotegerin levels predict MACCE in STEMI patients, but are not associated with myocardial salvage. Scandinavian cardiovascular journal : SCJ. 2014;48(4):209-15.

161. Lindberg S, Jensen JS, Hoffmann S, Iversen AZ, Pedersen SH, Mogelvang R, et al. Osteoprotegerin levels change during STEMI and reflect cardiac function. The Canadian journal of cardiology. 2014;30(12):1523-8.

162. Canga A, Durakoglugil ME, Erdogan T, Kirbas A, Yilmaz A, Cicek Y, et al. Elevated serum osteoprotegerin levels predict in-hospital major adverse cardiac events in patients with ST elevation myocardial infarction. Journal of cardiology. 2012;60(5):355-60.

163. Hyseni A, Roest M, Braun SL, Barendrecht AD, de Groot PG, Ndrepepa G, et al. Chronic dysfunction of the endothelium is associated with mortality in acute coronary syndrome patients. Thromb Res. 2012.

164. Jansson AM, Hartford M, Omland T, Karlsson T, Lindmarker P, Herlitz J, et al. Multimarker Risk Assessment Including Osteoprotegerin and CXCL16 in Acute Coronary Syndromes. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2012;32(12):3041-9.

165. Pedersen S, Mogelvang R, Bjerre M, Frystyk J, Flyvbjerg A, Galatius S, et al.
Osteoprotegerin Predicts Long-Term Outcome in Patients with ST-Segment Elevation
Myocardial Infarction Treated with Primary Percutaneous Coronary Intervention. Cardiology.
2012;123(1):31-8.

166. Thadani U. Osteoprotegerin and ST Segment Myocardial Infarction: A Novel Risk Marker but Not for Routine Use at Present. Cardiology. 2012;123(2):91-3.

167. Gogo PB, Jr., Schneider DJ, Terrien EF, Sobel BE, Dauerman HL. Osteoprotegerin is not associated with angiographic coronary calcification. Journal of thrombosis and thrombolysis. 2006;22(3):177-83.

168. Gaze DC. Novel biomarkers of cardiac ischemia: where are we at? Biomark Med. 2012;6(5):633-5.

169. Avignon A, Sultan A, Piot C, Elaerts S, Cristol JP, Dupuy AM. Osteoprotegerin is associated with silent coronary artery disease in high-risk but asymptomatic type 2 diabetic patients. Diabetes Care. 2005;28(9):2176-80.

170. Avignon A, Sultan A, Piot C, Mariano-Goulart D, Thuan Dit Dieudonne JF, Cristol JP, et al. Osteoprotegerin: a novel independent marker for silent myocardial ischemia in asymptomatic diabetic patients. Diabetes Care. 2007;30(11):2934-9.

171. Sultan A, Avignon A, Galtier F, Piot C, Mariano-Goulart D, Dupuy AM, et al. Osteoprotegerin, thiazolidinediones treatment, and silent myocardial ischemia in type 2 diabetic patients. Diabetes Care. 2008;31(3):593-5.

172. Poulsen MK, Nybo M, Dahl J, Hosbond S, Poulsen TS, Johansen A, et al. Plasma osteoprotegerin is related to carotid and peripheral arterial disease, but not to myocardial ischemia in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Cardiovascular diabetology. 2011;10:76.

173. Reinhard H, Nybo M, Hansen PR, Wiinberg N, Kjaer A, Petersen CL, et al. Osteoprotegerin and coronary artery disease in type 2 diabetic patients with microalbuminuria. Cardiovascular diabetology. 2011;10:70.

174. Guzel S, Seven A, Kocaoglu A, Ilk B, Guzel EC, Saracoglu GV, et al. Osteoprotegerin, leptin and IL-6: association with silent myocardial ischemia in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Diabetes & vascular disease research : official journal of the International Society of Diabetes and Vascular Disease. 2013;10(1):25-31.

175. Sabatine MS, Morrow DA, de Lemos JA, Jarolim P, Braunwald E. Detection of acute changes in circulating troponin in the setting of transient stress test-induced myocardial ischaemia using an ultrasensitive assay: results from TIMI 35. European Heart Journal. 2009;30(2):162-9.

176. Foote RS, Pearlman JD, Siegel AH, Yeo KTJ. Detection of exercise-induced ischemia by changes in B-type natriuretic peptides. Journal of the American College of Cardiology. 2004;44(10):1980-7.

177. Sabatine MS, Morrow DA, de Lemos JA, Omland T, Desai MY, Tanasijevic M, et al. Acute changes in circulating natriuretic peptide levels in relation to myocardial ischemia. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;44(10):1988-95.

178. Win HK, Chang SM, Raizner M, Shah G, Al Basky F, Desai U, et al. Percent change in Btype natriuretic peptide levels during treadmill exercise as a screening test for exerciseinduced myocardial ischemia. Am Heart J. 2005;150(4):695-700.

179. Rosjo H, Kravdal G, Hoiseth AD, Jorgensen M, Badr P, Roysland R, et al. Troponin I measured by a high-sensitivity assay in patients with suspected reversible myocardial ischemia: data from the Akershus Cardiac Examination (ACE) 1 study. Clin Chem. 2012;58(11):1565-73.

180. Roysland R, Kravdal G, Hoiseth AD, Nygard S, Badr P, Hagve TA, et al. Cardiac troponin T levels and exercise stress testing in patients with suspected coronary artery disease: the Akershus Cardiac Examination (ACE) 1 study. Clinical science. 2012;122(12):599-606.

181. Rosjo H, Dahl MB, Jorgensen M, Roysland R, Brynildsen J, Cataliotti A, et al. Influence of Glycosylation on Diagnostic and Prognostic Accuracy of N-Terminal Pro-B-type Natriuretic

Peptide in Acute Dyspnea: Data from the Akershus Cardiac Examination 2 Study. Clin Chem. 2015.

182. Tanglay Y, Twerenbold R, Lee G, Wagener M, Honegger U, Puelacher C, et al. Incremental Value of a Single High-sensitivity Cardiac Troponin I Measurement to Rule Out Myocardial Ischemia. The American journal of medicine. 2015;128(6):638-46.

183. Ueland T, Dahl CP, Kjekshus J, Hulthe J, Bohm M, Mach F, et al. Osteoprotegerin predicts progression of chronic heart failure: results from CORONA. Circulation Heart failure. 2011;4(2):145-52.

184. McMurray JJ, Kjekshus J, Gullestad L, Dunselman P, Hjalmarson A, Wedel H, et al. Effects of statin therapy according to plasma high-sensitivity C-reactive protein concentration in the Controlled Rosuvastatin Multinational Trial in Heart Failure (CORONA): a retrospective analysis. Circulation. 2009;120(22):2188-96.

185. Nezami N, Safa J, Eftekhar-Sadat AT, Salari B, Ghorashi S, Sakhaee K, et al. Lovastatin raises serum osteoprotegerin level in people with type 2 diabetic nephropathy. Clin Biochem. 2010;43(16-17):1294-9.

186. Mori K, Jono S, Emoto M, Kawagishi T, Yasumoto H, Konishi T, et al. Effects of pravastatin on serum osteoprotegerin levels in patients with hypercholesterolemia and type 2 diabetes. Angiology. 2010;61(1):86-91.

187. Nellemann B, Gormsen LC, Dollerup J, Schmitz O, Mogensen CE, Rasmussen LM, et al. Simvastatin reduces plasma osteoprotegerin in type 2 diabetic patients with microalbuminuria. Diabetes Care. 2007;30(12):3122-4.

188. Kadoglou NP, Sailer N, Moumtzouoglou A, Kapelouzou A, Gerasimidis T, Liapis CD. Aggressive lipid-lowering is more effective than moderate lipid-lowering treatment in carotid plaque stabilization. J Vasc Surg. 2010;51(1):114-21.

189. Latini R, Gullestad L, Masson S, Nymo SH, Ueland T, Cuccovillo I, et al. Pentraxin-3 in chronic heart failure: the CORONA and GISSI-HF trials. European journal of heart failure. 2012;14(9):992-9.

190. Aramburu-Bodas O, Garcia-Casado B, Salamanca-Bautista P, Guisado-Espartero ME, Arias-Jimenez JL, Barco-Sanchez A, et al. Relationship between osteoprotegerin and mortality in decompensated heart failure with preserved ejection fraction. Journal of cardiovascular medicine. 2015;16(6):438-43.

191. Frioes F, Laszczynska O, Almeida PB, Silva N, Guimaraes JT, Omland T, et al. Prognostic Value of Osteoprotegerin in Acute Heart Failure. The Canadian journal of cardiology. 2015.

192. Perez de Ciriza C, Lawrie A, Varo N. Influence of pre-analytical and analytical factors on osteoprotegerin measurements. Clin Biochem. 2014;47(13-14):1279-85.

193. Pedersen BK, Hoffman-Goetz L. Exercise and the Immune System: Regulation, Integration, and Adaptation. Physiological Reviews. 2000;80(3):1055-81.

194. Mezil YA, Allison D, Kish K, Ditor D, Ward WE, Tsiani E, et al. Response of Bone Turnover Markers and Cytokines to High-Intensity Low-Impact Exercise. Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2015;47(7):1495-502.

195. Vik A, Brodin E, Sveinbjornsson B, Hansen JB. Heparin induces mobilization of osteoprotegerin into the circulation. Thrombosis and Haemostasis. 2007;98(1):148-54.
196. Nybo M, Rasmussen LM. Osteoprotegerin released from the vascular wall by heparin mainly derives from vascular smooth muscle cells. Atherosclerosis. 2008;201(1):33-5.
197. Sasaki N, Kusano E, Ando Y, Yano K, Tsuda E, Asano Y. Glucocorticoid decreases circulating osteoprotegerin (OPG): possible mechanism for glucocorticoid induced

osteoporosis. Nephrology, dialysis, transplantation : official publication of the European Dialysis and Transplant Association - European Renal Association. 2001;16(3):479-82.

198. Burrell S, MacDonald A. Artifacts and pitfalls in myocardial perfusion imaging. J Nucl Med Technol. 2006;34(4):193-211; quiz 2-4.

199. Pencina MJ, D'Agostino RB, Sr., D'Agostino RB, Jr., Vasan RS. Evaluating the added predictive ability of a new marker: from area under the ROC curve to reclassification and beyond. Stat Med. 2008;27(2):157-72; discussion 207-12.

200. Leening MJ, Steyerberg EW, Van Calster B, D'Agostino RB, Sr., Pencina MJ. Net reclassification improvement and integrated discrimination improvement require calibrated models: relevance from a marker and model perspective. Stat Med. 2014;33(19):3415-8.
201. Kukull WA, Ganguli M. Generalizability: the trees, the forest, and the low-hanging fruit. Neurology. 2012;78(23):1886-91.

202. Rosjo H, Masson S, Latini R, Flyvbjerg A, Milani V, La Rovere MT, et al. Prognostic value of chromogranin A in chronic heart failure: data from the GISSI-Heart Failure trial. European journal of heart failure. 2010;12(6):549-56.